EXHIBIT M

What land in New York was taken from the Indians by conquest? How much land did they sell that they had a right to sell? Did an Indian ever have fee to the land? These are only a few of the questions that must be answered before the ownership on millions of acres in the state can be determined positively. Thriving cities, flourishing villages and fertile farms occupy territory in dispute, and there are comparatively few portions of the state where no question regarding the Indians' rights can be raised.

Learned judges and high courts have grappled with the problem, but have not solved it. One famous decision regarding the rights and status of the Indian contains three declarations in as many consecutive lines which skillful attorneys are unable to reconcile. They are:

"The Indian is an alien."

"He has never disposed of his right of self-government."

"He is a ward of the United States."

Three-quarters of a century ago, Daniel Webster said that an Indian could not be naturalized because he could not comply with the constitutional requirement that he relinquish his allegiance to his country. According to Webster, an Indian was a man without a country and without a government.

Today there are more than 6,000 Indians living on seven reservations in the state. They administer their own affairs in minor matters through courts organized by themselves. The state authorities seldom interfere with them except to punish some offender who has violated the laws of the state.

February 10, 1922—"Says City Land is Owned by Indians—Everett Would Give Them 6,000,000 Acres—Decision Will Be Resisted—All Members of Commission Will Not Sign Report Which Gives Six Nations Title to Lands, Part of Which Lies in Syracuse and Buffalo" [2-9]

Findings by Assemblyman Edward A. Everett of St. Lawrence, chairman of the New York State Indian Commission, which holds that the Six Nations of Indians residing within New York state have title to lands estimated at 6,000,000 acres and valued at approximately \$2,500,000,000 are being mailed to tribal chiefs throughout the state. This was made plain Thursday night by Mr. Everett, who declared that he feared his report will not be signed by a majority of the members of the commission.

"In a skeleton of my report, which I have just mailed," said Mr. Everett, "I hold that the Indians have title to all lands of the state that constituted reservations ceded to them at Washington at the conclusion of the revolutionary war.

"It is my belief that the claims of the Indians cloud the present title of lands within a line running straight south from Oswego to a point in the center of the state of Pennsylvania, west to Ohio, up the Ohio line to Lake Erie and back to Oswego. Parts of this land lies within the cities of Syracuse, Oneida, Buffalo and Lockport."

In a letter to the Six Nations, Mr. Everett suggested that the Indians formulate no claims to the land in the state until after a meeting at Albany which has been called for Friday, February 24.

Mr. Everett declared that the only members of his commission who he knew would be likely to favor his conclusions were Dr. Arthur Parker of the state museum and David Hill, chief of the Onondaga tribe. Other members of the commission whom Mr.

Syracuse Journal, of

21

EXHIBIT N

It may be interesting to know that the present gathering of Indians is composed of what members of the New York State Indian Welfare Society would call unprogressive Indians. It is a strange thing that the progressives of the State have not been heard from. Earl E. Bates, Arthur C. Parker, the Rev. Louis Bruce, Chief Mose White, Chief "Nick" Billy and a host of other progressive Indians living in New York State and Indians who are highly educated in all matters pertaining to Indian problems are not evidence, in fact the New York State Indian Welfare Society this year is chiefly conspicuous by its absence.

16 rall, p.18

January 22, 1924—"Indians Remain Silent on Land Claim Session—We Are Working on Tremendous Problem, All Woman Leader Will Say-Seek Billions in Land-Insist Original Home of Iroquois Rightfully Belonged to Them" [2-10]

Tribesmen from each of the Six Nations included in the Iroquois Confederacy gathered in the Longhouse of the Onondagas, "Keepers of the Fire," at one o'clock for the second secret session of the conference which opened yesterday.

Leaders, admitting the importance of the meeting and of the action which may be taken before its close, maintain the attitude of secrecy which was announced as the policy of the gathering, at the opening session yesterday afternoon.

Mrs. Laura Cornelius Kellogg, prominent Indian leader, known as "The Fighting Squaw" through her varied activities in the interests of her race, who represent the Wisconsin Oneidas of Green Bay, Wis., said this morning it would be impossible to tell the outcome of the assembly. "We are working on a tremendous problem," she said at the Onondaga before going to the Reservation for the conference, "none can anticipate its outcome. We are hoping before the close of the session, which will probably last two days more, to reach an agreement as to a plan of action."

Beyond admitting that the "tremendous problem" is the claim of the Indians to billions of dollars worth of land and the way by which this immense wealth may be regained for the remaining tribesmen of the Six Nations, none of the leaders in the conference would discuss it in any way, keeping the bond of silence as only an Indian can keep it.

The Indian claim is the outgrowth of a report made by the Indian Commission, headed by Assemblyman Edward M. Everett, Potsdam, appointed by the New York State Assembly to determine the status of the Empire State Indians, which stated that several billions of dollars worth of land in New York State, the original home of the Iroquois, rightfully belonged to the Indians.

January 30, 1924—"Opponents of Indian Claims Voted Traitors—Resolution Passed Condemning Enemies Spreading Propaganda—Differences Settled—Six Nations Make

Progress in Creating Closer Relations of Tribes" [2-11]

After adopting a resolution which characterized as traitors all members of tribes of the Six Nations making up the Iroquois Confederacy, who has aided in spreading propaganda against the land claims of the confederacy, the council which been in session for ten days at Onondaga Reservation long house, adjourned Tuesday night.

Syracuse Tournal A.15

24

100

EXHIBIT O

Chiefs of Six Nations pare for \$500,000,000 Action.

Contracts with lawyers to start suit against the State of New York suit against the State of New York for approximately \$500,000,000 were signed Tuesday morning by the chiefs representing the Sri Nations of the Icoquois at the Onondaga Reservation and the contract sent to the Department of Indian affairs at Washington for ratification.

Carl E. Whitney of the New York law firm of Wilse, Whitney & Parker, and E. A. Everett of Potsdam, former, assemblyman and chairman of the New York State Indian Claims Commission, were engaged as counsel to

mission, were engaged as counsel to present the claims. Their appointment must be confirmed at Washington, due to a Federal law requiring all counsel in Indian claims to have the approval of the Indian depart-

The suit charges the State of New York with obtaining from the Indians valuable lands in Central and Western New York in violation of the treaty between the United States Government and the central governof the Six Nations.

In the presentation of their claims they will work jointly with a band of St. Regis Indians who have been at the reservation for the past few days and have exercised influence in getting a final unanimous decision to sue.

Denies Calling Election.

The action of the Iroquois was made unanimous Tuesday morning by Sachem Chief Andrew Gibson's, of the Onondagas, giving it his approval. At the same time chief Gibproval. At the same time chief Gibson denied the printed statements,
purporting to have come from him,
to the effect that he would call a
meeting of the Six Nations in October to elect a successor to Head
Chief George Thomas.
Chief Gibson charged that this
statement was made by outside interests who were seeking to in-

terests who were seeking to in-fluence the Six Nations and also to stir up friction between Head Chief Thomas and himself. If necessary, he said that he would appeal to the United States government to protect the interests of the Indians, claiming that they were guaranteed this protection under the freaty of 1784.

An indication of the feeling that has been caused by misrepresenta tion of conditions manifested itself when, during the course of argu-ment, Chief Joseph Johnson of the New York Oneidas was invited outside to fight by Albert Shenendoah of the same reservation. Chief Johnson accepts the invitation but the men were separated by visiting chiefs before they came to blows.

Harmony was soon restored and Harmony was soon restored and several visiting chiefs congratulated Head Chief Thomas and Mrs. Laura C. Kellogg of the Oneidas of Wisconsin for bringing the Iroquois closer together as a nation than has existed since the advent of the white man

The final session of the convention vas taken up with routine matters nd adjournment was taken sub-

THITE MAN'S legal talent from New York city will match wits with native redskin shrewdness today when the council of Onondaga Indian chiefs assemble in the longhouse at the reservation to listen to arguments of lawyers on the proposed suit of the Iroquois confederacy to bring action in federal courts against New York state in? an effort to regain lands with which Indians have parted generations ago.

> Onondaga chiefs and tribesmen. with the exception of former Head Chief George Thomas and Chief Livingston Crouse, are against starting a legal battle against the government, their opposition stimulated because the proposed suit would make ; a heavy demand upon the financial resources of the tribe. In view of advice given them by authorities that : their chances of winning the suit are remote, the Onondagas are reluctant

to enter upon a "chase of the winds," Long Standing Controversy.

as some of their chiefs say.

That, the entire movement to recover the vast areas of land in Central New York and other parts of the state may blow up today is a possibility foreseen even by those exerting pressure upon the Onondagas to join in the legal fray. The contro-

Would Hurt Resources,

EXHIBIT P

.

July 8, 1924, p6

Chiefs of Six Nations pare for \$500,000,000 Action.

Contracts with lawyers to start suit against the State of New York suit against the State of New York for approximately \$500,000,000 were signed Tuesday morning by the chiefs representing the Sri Nations of the Iroquois at the Onondaga Reservation and the contract sent to the Department of Indian affairs at Washington for ratification.

Carl E. Whitney of the New York law firm of Wise, Whitney & Parker, and E. A. Everett of Potsdam, former, assemblyman and chairman of the New York State Indian Claims Commission, were engaged as counsel to

New York State Indian Claims Com-mission, were engaged as counsel to present the claims. Their appoint-ment must be confirmed at Washing-ton, due to a Federal law requiring all counsel in Indian claims to have the approval of the Indian depart-ment.

The sult charges the State of New York with obtaining from the Indians valuable lands in Central and Western New York in violation of the treaty between the United States Government and the central governof the Six Nations.

In the presentation of their claims they will work jointly with a band of St. Regis Indians who have been at the reservation for the past few days and have exercised influence in geta final unanimous decision to

Denies Calling Election. .

The action of the Iroquois was made unanimous Tuesday morning by Sachem Chief Andrew Gibson's, of the Onondagas, giving it his approval. At the same time chief Gibson denied the printed statements, purporting to have come from him, to the effect that he would call a meeting of the Six Nations in October to elect a successor to Head Chief George Thomas.

Chief Gibson charged that this statement was made by outside in-

Chief Gibson charged that this statement was made by outside interests who were seeking to influence the Six Nations and also to stir up friction between Head Chief Thomas and himself. If necessary, he said that he would appeal to the United States government to protect the interests of the Indians, claiming that they were guaranteed this protection under the freaty of this protection under the treaty of 1784.

An indication of the feeling that has been caused by misrepresentahas been caused by misrepresenta-tion of conditions manifested itself when, during the course of argu-ment, Chief Joseph Johnson of the New York Oneldas was invited out-side to fight by Albert Shenendoah of the same reservation. Chief John-son accepts the "invitation: but the son accepts the invitation that the men were separated by visiting chiefs before they came to blows

Harmony was soon restored and several visiting chiefs congratulated Head Chief. Thomas and Mrs. Laura C. Kellogg of the Oneidas of Wis-consin for bringing the Iroquois closer together as a nation than has existed since the advent of the white

The final session of the convention vas taken up with routine matters ad adjournment was taken subPost-Standard, July 7, 1924 107 Finds. Battle Tolog on Suing Jour Palefo Tolent Will Oppose Redekin Augument Council at Long House

7 HITE MAN'S legal talent from New York city will match wits with native redskin shrewdness today when the council of Onondaga Indian chiefs assemble in the longhouse at the reservation to listen to arguments of lawyers on the proposed suit of the Iroquois confederacy to bring action in federal courts against New York state in an effort to regain lands with which Indians have parted generations

Would Burt Resources,

Onondaga chiefs and tribesmen. with the exception of former Head Chief George Thomas and Chief Livingston Crouse, are against starting a legal battle against the government, their opposition stimulated because the proposed suit would make ; a heavy demand upon the financial resources of the tribe. In view of advice given them by authorities that ; their chances of winning the suit are remote, the Onondagas are reluctant ; to enter upon a "chase of the winds," as some of their chiefs say.

Long Standing Controversy.

That, the entire movement to recover the vast areas of land in Central New York and other parts of the state may blow up today is a possibllity foreseen even by those exerting pressure upon the Onondagas to join in the legal fray. The contro-

EXHIBIT Q

NDIANS CLAIM HALF OF NEW YORK

ew York Times (1857-Current file); Dec 7, 1924; ProQuest Historical Newspapers The New York Times (1851 - 2003)

ENDIANS CLAIM HALF OF NEW

Test Suit Is Based on an 18th Century Treaty Which is Still in Force

The detectant in the text sett has not considered in parameter. The parameter is the considered in the Constitution of the Constitution of the Leaves of the

as co-counsel. Mr. Everett is a Connication of the New York State Commission. What the frequels Claim

we will be continued that chiefs outleved by the central first years ago, but still heard of from time to the central first that fill house of the still heart of the central fill of the fill heart fill of these to house out the still heart heart heart of that it is different to the central fill of these to house out the central fill of these to the central fill of the Supreme Court the United States, as appellent maintained that a specific best of the Indian lands (in this case a recoveration) belongs to the Indians as a



of Indians at Newtown, Catterages Indian

servicion de constante esta handino in the market and in the most gift parameter and in the most gifty years a series of historia nois reservation. First the first historia series necessarial format and series interest and series and series interest and series interest.

When the Colonia rebelled, one of the rist, and of Connair was to design but the securing and preserving the citizahin of the Indiana appears to be solver to fire university. Both sides over trying to the type of the Lindian appears to be solver to fire university. Both sides over trying to be up the uppear of the Six Nation, affaired sem more presentative, and did Washington. The Condider and

There were Americans who had then Declared and seed all the fooding too to the reason and the fooding the seed and the fooding then things, to, in 17th, three sees and comes who then the seed of the fooding the



Corn Planter, the Smean Chief Who Was Spokeman in the Iversally Land Appeal Before George Washington in 1790.

A Dic of Indian Irony

This law has not effected to dipute over breakfallon between the Paskers and the Assertance of the Arg Test State sustentials. Notice Stee exception of the Arg Test State sustentials. Notice Stee exception of the Arg Test State of the Arg Tes

eproduced with permission of the copyright owner. Further reproduction prohibited without permission.

EXHIBIT R

SURVEY OF CONDITIONS OF THE INDIANS IN THE UNITED STATES

HEARINGS

BEFORE A

- SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS UNITED STATES SENATE

SEVENTY-FIRST CONGRESS

SECOND SESSION

PURSUANT TO

S. Res. 79 (70th Cong.)

A RESOLUTION DIRECTING THE COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS OF THE UNITED STATES SENATE TO MAKE A GENERAL SURVEY OF THE CONDITION OF THE INDIANS OF THE UNITED STATES

S. Res. 308 (70th Cong.)

CONTINUING UNTIL THE END OF THE FIRST REGULAR SESSION OF THE SEVENTY-FIRST CONGRESS SENATE RESOLUTION NUMBERED 79 AUTHORIZING A GENERAL SURVEY OF INDIAN CONDITIONS

S. Res. 263 (71st Cong.)

CONTINUING UNTIL THE END OF THE REGULAR SESSION OF THE SEVENTY-FIRST CONGRESS SENATE RESOLU-TION NUMBERED 79 AUTHORIZING A GENERAL SURVEY OF INDIAN CONDITIONS.

NEW YORK INDIANS

PART 12

MARCH 1, NOVEMBER 25-26, 1929 JANUARY 3, 1980

Printed for the use of the Committee on Indian Affairs

UNITED STATES
GOVERNMENT PRINTING OFFICE
WASHINGTON: 1981

The exploration of the indians

COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS

LYNN J. FRAZIER, North Dakota, Chairman

THOMAS D. SCHALL, Minnesota.
W. H. McMASTER, South Dakota,
ROBERT M. LA FOLLETTE, Js., Wisconsin,
W. B. PINE, Olishoma.
FREDERICK STRIWER, Oregon.
FREDERIC C. WALCOTT, Connecticut.

HENRY'F. ASHURST, Arisona.
JOHN B. KENDRICK, Wyoming.
BURTON K. WHEELER, Montana.
SAM G. BRATTON, New Mexico.
SELMER THOMAS, Oxiahoma.

NELSON A. MASON, Olord William O. Skeels, Assistant Clork

SUBCOMMITTEES ON BRHATE RESOLUTION 79

LYNN J. BRAZIER, North Dakota, Chairman ROBERT M. LA FOLLETTE, Ja., Wiscandin. BURNON K., WHEELER, Montand. W. B. PINE, Oklahoma. RIMER THOMAS, Oklahoma.

MELSON A. MASON, Clerk WIELIAM Q. SKRILS, Assistant Clerk

П

า ครับ (การ ค.ศ. 2012) - การสาร การกันสายสมาชาว การสารวัดสายสมาชาวสมาชาว

3537

CONTENTS

Washington, D. C., March 1, 1929 Syracuse, N. Y., November 25, 1929 Hogansburg, N. Y., January 3, 1930 WITNESSES Sack, Sara Sesoir, Henry Blackett, Dr. John William Solard, Edward Sodd, Robert M., Jr. Soon, William H. Trouse, Livingston Trouse, Livingston Trouse, Livingston Trouse, Livingston Trouse, John D. Sague, John R. T. Sague, John R. T. Sague, John D. Sague, John L. Sague, John S. Sague, John L. Sague, John S. Sagu		TES
Syracuse, N. Y., November 25, 1929 Hogansburg, N. Y., January 3, 1930 WITNESSES Back, Sara Jesoir, Henry Blackett, Dr. John William Jolard, Edward Jodd, Robert M., Jr. Joon, William H. Jrouse, Livingston Jrown, John Jels, Chief Elon Jenner, A. B. Jibson, Andrew Jordon, Mr. Jague, John D. Jawthorne, Jarris F. Jearne, Junis Jill, David B. Jolimes, Gen D. Johnerson Priscilla A Jones, Jehna Jellogg, Mrs. Laure Jellogg, Jo. Jennedd, Walter I. Janghin, Chief Mtchell Jeney, John Chief Mtchell Jeney, John Chief Mtchell Jeney, John Horris F. John	Washington, D. C., March 1, 1929	
Midgansburg, N. Y., January 3, 1930 WITNESSES Back, Sara Besoir, Henry Blackett, Dr. John William Bayer, John B. Bayer, John L. Bayer,	Salamanca, N. Y. November 25 1920	
WITNESSES Back, Sara Jesoir, Henry Blackett, Dr. John William Jodd, Robert M., Jr. Joon, William H. Trouse, Livingston Trown, John Jelis, Chief Bion Jelis, Chief Bion Jenner, A. B. John II Jawthorne, Jarris F. Jearne, Julis Julis Julis Julis John Priscilla A Johnerson Priscilla A Johnerson Priscilla A Johnerson Priscilla A Johnerson Baymond Johnes, John Johnes, Johne	SVINCUSE N. V. November 26 1000	
Back, Sara Back, Sara Back, Sara Backet, Dr. John William Blackett, British Blackett, British Blackett, British B	Hoganshurg, N. V. January 3, 1020	
Back, Sara Besoir, Henry Blackett, Dr. John William Bolard, Edward Bodd, Robert M., Jr. Boon, William H. Brouse, Livingston Brown, John Bels, Chief Elon Benner, A. B Bolison, Andrew Bordon, Mr. Bague, John D. Bawthorne, Barris F. Bearne, Julius Bill, Davidst Bolmerson, Priscilla A Berson, Briscilla A Briscilla A Berson, Briscilla A Briscill	ounding of 1900	
Blackett, Dr. John William bolard, Edward bolard, Edward bodd, Robert M., Jr boon, William H. rouse, Livingston rown, John els, Chief Ellon enner, A. B dibson, Andrew ordon, Mr. fague, John D fawthorne, Farris F fearne, Julius fill, Davidus olmes, Gen D merson, Priscilla A merson, Pris	WITN	esses
Blackett, Dr. John William bolard, Edward bolard, Edward bodd, Robert M., Jr boon, William H. rouse, Livingston rown, John els, Chief Ellon enner, A. B dibson, Andrew ordon, Mr. fague, John D fawthorne, Farris F fearne, Julius fill, Davidus olmes, Gen D merson, Priscilla A merson, Pris	Back, Sara	
Sinckett, Dr. John William Jodd, Robert M., 5r Joon, William H. Trouse, Livingston Trown, John Jels, Chief Elon Jenner, A. B Jibson, Andrew Jordon, Mr Jague, John D Jawthorne, Jearris F Jearne, Julis Jill, Davidis Johnes, Gen D Jennerson Raymond Jones, Jahua Jellogg, Jones Jellogg, Jo. J Jennedi Walter II Jughin, Chief Mitchell Jennedi Walter II Jughin, Chief		
toold, Robert M., jr. toon, William H. rouse, Livingston rrown, John els, Chief Elon enner, A. B. ibson, Andrew ordon, Mr. fague, John D. fawthorne, Jarris F. fearne, Julias iill, Davidra olmerson, Priscilla A. merson, William H. cellogg, O. J. ennedt Walter R. aughin, Chief Mitchell e Seur Dr. John W. gan, Ewis. artin, Chief Mitchell ix, Chief Low P. int, C	Stackett, Dr. John William	• •
Coop, William H. Frouse, Livingston Frown, John Leis, Chief Elon enner, A. B. Histon, Andrew ordon, Mr. ague, John D. awthorne, Jarris F. learne, Julyan Hill, David R. olmes, Gen D. merson Priscilla A. merson Priscilla A. merson Priscilla A. merson Raymond mice, Jahua. ellogg, Mrs. Laur ellogg, O. J. ennedy Walter H. aughin, Chief Mitchell Seur Dr. John W. gam, Evvis. anley, Jon. Henry R. artin, Anna B. artin, Anna B. artin, Anna B. artin, Elyl Fletcher erfit, E. Exay, John k, Chief Lou P. dint, Chief. rke, Alex. eves, John R. T. ckwell, W. H. unders, Leslie M. ymour, J. M. menandore, Chapman hieldhauer, Edward, omas, George yder, John L. seland, Hon. E. B. lilace, Richard W. dit, Chelx. tt, Cephas A. lipple, J. S. lite, Mose.	olard, Edward	
Cook, William H rrouse, Livingston rrown, John leis, Chief Ellon emer, A B sibson, Andrew ordon, Mr fague, John D fawthorne, farris F fearne, Julius fill, David R oolmes, Gen D merson Priscilla A merson Raymond ones, Jehua ellogg, Mrs. Laure fellogg, O ennedi Walter Ii aughir, Chief Mitchell ge Seur Dr. John W gan, lewis anter, Anna B artin, Anna B artin, Elli Fletcher eritt, E Donald, Atter fix, Chief Lou P fix, Chief Lou P fix, Chief Lou P fix, Chief Lesie free, Aley merson, Sedward free free, Aley merson, Sedward free free, Lesile M gymour, J. M henandore, Chapman fieldhauer, Edward formas, George forder, John L seland, Hon, E. B fixed fix, Cephas A fipple, J. S fite, Mosee	oud, kodert M., jr	
rown, John els, Chief Blon enner, A. B ilbson, Andrew ordon, Mr lague, John D lawthorne, Farris F learne, Julins iill, Davidd B iolmes, Gen D merson Priscilla A merson Raymond orles, Johna ellogg, Mrs. Laure ellogg, O. J enned, Walter II. aughin, Chief Mitchell e Seur Dr. John W ogan, Iewis aanley, Ion. Henryss aartin, Anna B aartin, Anna B aartin, Ell Fletcher erfit, E. Donald, Ixter EKay, John U k, Chief Lou P dat, Chief rke, Alex eves, John R. T ckweil, W. H unders, Leslie M ymour, J. M behandore, Chapman nieldhauer, Edward omas, George yder, John L seland, Hon. E. B lilace, Richard W itite, Alex tt, Cephas A ipple, J. S ite, Mose	ioon. William H	1 '
ordon, Mr lague, John D lawthorne, Barris F learne, Julias iill, Daviden lomers, Gen D merson Priscilla A merson Raymond orden, Jishua ellogg, Mrs. Laur ellogg, G. J enned Walter I aughin, Chief Mitchell e Seur Dr. John W ogan, Lewis anter, Lone B artin, Anna B artin, Anna B artin, Birl Fletcher eritt, E elDonald, later eKay, John U k, Chief Loue P int, Chief rke, Alex eves, John R. T ckwell, W. H unders, Leelle M ymour, J. M enandore, Chapman melddhauer, Edward omas, George yder, John L elland, Hon. E. B illace, Richard W lite, Alex tt, Cephas A ipple, J. S lite, Mose	rouse, Livingston	
ordon, Mr lague, John D lawthorne, Barris F learne, Julias iill, Daviden lomers, Gen D merson Priscilla A merson Raymond orden, Jishua ellogg, Mrs. Laur ellogg, G. J enned Walter I aughin, Chief Mitchell e Seur Dr. John W ogan, Lewis anter, Lone B artin, Anna B artin, Anna B artin, Birl Fletcher eritt, E elDonald, later eKay, John U k, Chief Loue P int, Chief rke, Alex eves, John R. T ckwell, W. H unders, Leelle M ymour, J. M enandore, Chapman melddhauer, Edward omas, George yder, John L elland, Hon. E. B illace, Richard W lite, Alex tt, Cephas A ipple, J. S lite, Mose	rown, John	
ordon, Mr lague, John D lawthorne, Barris F learne, Julias iill, Daviden lomers, Gen D merson Priscilla A merson Raymond orden, Jishua ellogg, Mrs. Laur ellogg, G. J enned Walter I aughin, Chief Mitchell e Seur Dr. John W ogan, Lewis anter, Lone B artin, Anna B artin, Anna B artin, Birl Fletcher eritt, E elDonald, later eKay, John U k, Chief Loue P int, Chief rke, Alex eves, John R. T ckwell, W. H unders, Leelle M ymour, J. M enandore, Chapman melddhauer, Edward omas, George yder, John L elland, Hon. E. B illace, Richard W lite, Alex tt, Cephas A ipple, J. S lite, Mose	leis, Chief Ellon	
ordon, Mr lague, John D lawthorne, Barris F learne, Julias iill, Daviden lomers, Gen D merson Priscilla A merson Raymond orden, Jishua ellogg, Mrs. Laur ellogg, G. J enned Walter I aughin, Chief Mitchell e Seur Dr. John W ogan, Lewis anter, Lone B artin, Anna B artin, Anna B artin, Birl Fletcher eritt, E elDonald, later eKay, John U k, Chief Loue P int, Chief rke, Alex eves, John R. T ckwell, W. H unders, Leelle M ymour, J. M enandore, Chapman melddhauer, Edward omas, George yder, John L elland, Hon. E. B illace, Richard W lite, Alex tt, Cephas A ipple, J. S lite, Mose	than A. B.	
idl, DavideR olmes, Gen D merson Priscilla A merson Raymond olles, Jehua ellogg, Mrs. Laure ellogg, Mrs. Laure ellogg, O. J ennedy Walter II. aughin, Chief Mitchell e Seur Dr. John W ogan, Lewis anley, Ion. Henrys artin, Ama B artin, Ext Fletcher eritt, E. eDonald, Atter eritt, E. eDonald, Atter exes, John L int, Chief Lou P int, Chief Lou P int, Chief. orke, Alex eves, John R. T ckwell, W. H unders, Leslle M ymour, J. M aenandore, Chapman nieldhauer, Edward omas, George yder, John L eseland, Hon. E. B illace, Richard W iite, Alex tt, Cephas A iipple, J. S ite. Mose	iordon M-	
idl, DavideR olmes, Gen D merson Priscilla A merson Raymond olles, Jehua ellogg, Mrs. Laure ellogg, Mrs. Laure ellogg, O. J ennedy Walter II. aughin, Chief Mitchell e Seur Dr. John W ogan, Lewis anley, Ion. Henrys artin, Ama B artin, Ext Fletcher eritt, E. eDonald, Atter eritt, E. eDonald, Atter exes, John L int, Chief Lou P int, Chief Lou P int, Chief. orke, Alex eves, John R. T ckwell, W. H unders, Leslle M ymour, J. M aenandore, Chapman nieldhauer, Edward omas, George yder, John L eseland, Hon. E. B illace, Richard W iite, Alex tt, Cephas A iipple, J. S ite. Mose	Icono Tohn T	
iiil, David R. olmes, Gen D. merson Priscilla A. merson Raymond ones, Jehua. ellogg, Mrs. Laure ellogg, Mrs. Laure ellogg, O. J. enned Walter R. aughin, Chief Mitchell e Seur Dr. John W. ogan, Lewis anley, Ion. Henrys B. artin, Anna B. artin, Anna B. artin, Anna B. correctit, E. eDonald, Reter eritt, E. eDonald, Reter eritt, E. exay, John W. dint, Chief Lou P. dint, Chief	lawthoma Whysia B	
merson Fighta merson Raymond ones, Jahua ellogg, Mrs. Laur ellogg, O. J ennedy Walter IA anghin, Chief Mitchell e Seur Dr. John W ggan, Lewis anley, Ion. Henry G artin, Anna B artin, Khri Fletcher eritt, E. e2Donaid, Inter eXay, John I ik, Chief Lour P dint, C	learne Inline	
merson Fighta merson Raymond ones, Jahua ellogg, Mrs. Laur ellogg, O. J ennedy Walter IA anghin, Chief Mitchell e Seur Dr. John W ggan, Lewis anley, Ion. Henry G artin, Anna B artin, Khri Fletcher eritt, E. e2Donaid, Inter eXay, John I ik, Chief Lour P dint, C	ill. Davidas	
merson Fighta merson Raymond ones, Jahua ellogg, Mrs. Laur ellogg, O. J ennedy Walter IA anghin, Chief Mitchell e Seur Dr. John W ggan, Lewis anley, Ion. Henry G artin, Anna B artin, Khri Fletcher eritt, E. e2Donaid, Inter eXay, John I ik, Chief Lour P dint, C	olmes. Gen D	
merson/Raymond ones, Jahua ellogg, Mrs. Laure ellogg, O. J enned; Walter II anghin, Chief Matchell e Seur Dr. John W gan, rewis anley, Ion. Henry B. artin, Anna B artin, Ehri Fletcher eritt, E. eDonald, Reter eKay, John W k, Chief Lour P int, Chief Lour P int, Chief Lour P eves, John R. T ckwell, W. H unders, Leslie M ymour, J. M henandore, Chapman hieldhauer, Edward omas, George yder, John L beland, Hon. E. B illace, Richard W hite, Alex tt, Cephas A hipple, J. S ite, Mose	merson Priscilla A	
ellogg, Mrs. Laure 6 ellogg, O. J ennedy Walter II aughin, Chief Matchell e Seur Dr. John W ogan, lewis anley, Ion. Henryh 6 artin, Ama B artin, Edri Fletcher eritt, E. ePonaid, Inter eKay, John U uk, Chief Lour P int, Chief rke, Alex eeves, John R. T ckwell, W. H unders, Leslie M ymour, J. M henandore, Chapman henandore, Chapman henandore, Chapman henandore, George yder, John L eeland, Hon. E. B illace, Richard W iite, Alex tt, Cephas A iipple, J. S ite. Mose		
eritt, E. Donald, Reter. Exay, John W. k, Chief Loue P. dint, Chief Loue P. dint, Chief Loue P. dint, Chief Loue P. deves, John R. T. ckwell, W. H. unders, Leslie M. ymour, J. M. denandore, Chapman dieldhauer, Edward omas, George yder, John L. dellace, Richard W. dite, Alex tt, Cephas A. dipple, J. S. die, Mose	ones. Joshua.	
eritt, E. Donald, Reter. Exay, John W. k, Chief Loue P. dint, Chief Loue P. dint, Chief Loue P. dint, Chief Loue P. deves, John R. T. ckwell, W. H. unders, Leslie M. ymour, J. M. denandore, Chapman dieldhauer, Edward omas, George yder, John L. dellace, Richard W. dite, Alex tt, Cephas A. dipple, J. S. die, Mose	ellogg, Mrs. Laure G.	
eritt, E. Donald, Reter. Exay, John W. k, Chief Loue P. dint, Chief Loue P. dint, Chief Loue P. dint, Chief Loue P. deves, John R. T. ckwell, W. H. unders, Leslie M. ymour, J. M. denandore, Chapman dieldhauer, Edward omas, George yder, John L. dellace, Richard W. dite, Alex tt, Cephas A. dipple, J. S. die, Mose	ellogg, O. J	
eritt, E. Donald, Reter. Exay, John W. k, Chief Loue P. dint, Chief Loue P. dint, Chief Loue P. dint, Chief Loue P. deves, John R. T. ckwell, W. H. unders, Leslie M. ymour, J. M. denandore, Chapman dieldhauer, Edward omas, George yder, John L. dellace, Richard W. dite, Alex tt, Cephas A. dipple, J. S. die, Mose	enned Walter I	
eritt, E. Donald, Reter. Exay, John W. k, Chief Loue P. dint, Chief Loue P. dint, Chief Loue P. dint, Chief Loue P. deves, John R. T. ckwell, W. H. unders, Leslie M. ymour, J. M. denandore, Chapman dieldhauer, Edward omas, George yder, John L. dellace, Richard W. dite, Alex tt, Cephas A. dipple, J. S. die, Mose	aughing, Chief Matchell	
eritt, E. Donald, Reter. Exay, John W. k, Chief Loue P. dint, Chief Loue P. dint, Chief Loue P. dint, Chief Loue P. deves, John R. T. ckwell, W. H. unders, Leslie M. ymour, J. M. denandore, Chapman dieldhauer, Edward omas, George yder, John L. dellace, Richard W. dite, Alex tt, Cephas A. dipple, J. S. die, Mose	e Seura Dr. John W	
eritt, E. Donald, Reter. Exay, John W. k, Chief Loue P. dint, Chief Loue P. dint, Chief Loue P. dint, Chief Loue P. deves, John R. T. ckwell, W. H. unders, Leslie M. ymour, J. M. denandore, Chapman dieldhauer, Edward omas, George yder, John L. dellace, Richard W. dite, Alex tt, Cephas A. dipple, J. S. die, Mose	gan, ewis	
eritt, E. Donald, Reter. Exay, John W. k, Chief Loue P. dint, Chief Loue P. dint, Chief Loue P. dint, Chief Loue P. deves, John R. T. ckwell, W. H. unders, Leslie M. ymour, J. M. denandore, Chapman dieldhauer, Edward omas, George yder, John L. dellace, Richard W. dite, Alex tt, Cephas A. dipple, J. S. die, Mose	autey, mon. Henry, br	
eritt, E. Donald, Reter. Exay, John W. k, Chief Loue P. dint, Chief Loue P. dint, Chief Loue P. dint, Chief Loue P. deves, John R. T. ckwell, W. H. unders, Leslie M. ymour, J. M. denandore, Chapman dieldhauer, Edward omas, George yder, John L. dellace, Richard W. dite, Alex tt, Cephas A. dipple, J. S. die, Mose	artin Mad Clatches	
EDonald, Neter EKay, John L Ekay, John L Ekay, John L Ekay, John L Espland, Hon, E. B Ellace, Richard W Eliphe, J. S Etay, John L Espland, Hon, E. B Ellace, Richard W Eliphe, J. S Etay, John L Espland, Hon, E. B Ellace, Richard W Etay, John L Etay, Joh	MILLERY ANGELY A POULTEL	A # -
it, Chief Lou P int, Chief Lou P int, Chief Sore, Alex Sore, John R. T ckwell, W. H unders, Leslie M ymour, J. M iteldhauer, Edward Sore, John L coland, Hon, E. B illace, Richard W ite, Alex Sore ite, Mose Sore	Cloneld Bates 9 2	
eves, John R. T ckwell, W. H unders, Leslie M ymour, J. M aenandore, Chapman nieldhauer, Edward omas, George yder, John L celand, Hon, E. B llace, Richard W itt, Cephas A ipple, J. S itt. Mose	Kay, John V.	
eves, John R. T ckwell, W. H unders, Leslie M ymour, J. M aenandore, Chapman nieldhauer, Edward omas, George yder, John L celand, Hon, E. B llace, Richard W itt, Cephas A ipple, J. S itt. Mose	k. Chief Louis P	
eves, John R. T ckwell, W. H unders, Leslie M ymour, J. M aenandore, Chapman nieldhauer, Edward omas, George yder, John L celand, Hon, E. B llace, Richard W itt, Cephas A ipple, J. S itt. Mose	int, Chief	
eves, John R. T ckwell, W. H miders, Leslie M ymour, J. M henandore, Chapman hieldhauer, Edward omas, George yder, John L seland, Hou. E. B Hace, Richard W hite, Alex tt, Cephas A hipple, J. S hite, Mose	rke, Alex	
ienandore, Chapman iteldhauer, Edward omas, George yder, John L seland, Hon. E. B ilace, Richard W ite, Alex tt, Cephas A ipple, J. S ite. Mose	eves, John R. T.	
ienandore, Chapman iteldhauer, Edward omas, George yder, John L seland, Hon. E. B ilace, Richard W ite, Alex tt, Cephas A ipple, J. S ite. Mose	ckwell, W. H.	
ienandore, Chapman iteldhauer, Edward omas, George yder, John L seland, Hon. E. B ilace, Richard W ite, Alex tt, Cephas A ipple, J. S ite. Mose	unders, Leslie M	
nenandore, Chapman iteldhauer, Edward omas, George yder, John L seland, Hon, E. B illace, Richard W itt, Cephas A ipple, J. S itt. Mose	/WVWf. J. Ma	
nieldhauer, Edward omas, George yder, John L seland, Hon, E. B iliace, Richard W ite, Alex tt, Cephas A ipple, J. S ite. Mose	aenandore. Chapman	
ilace, Richard W	ileidhanar kkiward	•
Hace, Richard W	omas, George	
Hace, Richard W	yder, John L	************************************
indee, Richard W		A
ite, Alex	ilace. Richard W	
tt, Cephas A	ite. Alex	
ite. Mose	tt. Cephas A	
ite, Mose51 liams, Adlai48	appre, J. S.	
нашь, "Ачні 49	Ite, Mose	
	aums, "Aciai	

J

SURVEY OF CONDITIONS OF THE INDIANS IN THE UNITED STATES

FRIDAY, MARCH 1, 1929

United States Senate, SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS, Washington, D. C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to the call of the chairman, at 10 o'clock a. m., in the room of the committee in the Senate Office Building, Senator Lynn J. Frazier presiding.

Present, Senators Frazier (chairman), Pine, Wheeler, and Thomas

of Oklahoma.

The CHAIRMAN. The hearing will come to order. This hearing was called especially to hear, or at least at the request of, Mr. and Mrs. Kellogg, from New York State. They have been down here for some time, and have insisted on a hearing, and we are glad to give them a hearing; but this is called at their request, and especially for the purpose of hearing them and some other witnesses that. they have here. The first witness on this list I have is Mrs. Laura C. Kellogg.

TESTIMONY OF MRS. LAURA CORNELIUS KELLOGG

(The witness was sworn by the chairman.)

The CHAIRMAN. Kindly give your full name and address to the

Mrs. Kellogg. Laura Cornelius Kellogg, Seymour, Wis., and Syracuse, N. Y. I am of the Oneida Nation.

I come before you, gentlemen of the committee, with what I have to say condensed into three parts. I represent the Six Nations of New York. I am executive secretary of the Six Nations.

The CHAIRMAN. Very well, proceed.

Mrs. Kellogo. The first part deals with the serious situation among the Six Nations of New York, created by the fact that the Six Nations have valuable properties which are being thrown into jeopardy because those who covet them are using powerful political means and propaganda to oust them from their rights, and because the Six Nations, while they offer a tenacious resistance, are not properly protected. They are a people who have wonderful traditions, who are organized, and who have a superior legal status peculiar to Indian relations; one which they have faithfully kept, and one which entitles them to the highest protection in the land, the protection of the United States Government.

As a matter of fact, I think Mayor Hanna has been down here to consult with Commissioner Burke on this question, I am informed, and in that case the citizens have gone to the Onondagas and spoken to them and told them that they were going to get this over there for \$15 an acre, because they had the Commissioner of Indian Affairs to

assist them get it.

Now, we want to call the attention of this committee to the fact that the Commissioner of Indian Affairs has no just and proper relations with the Six Nations Indians. Under their treaty of 1784 there was never a hint of their being brought under any kind of control under a bureau. They had the right of self-determination that the bureau would necessarily cut off. They have never; subsequently made any different arrangement with the United States Government themselves. So that the original agreement of 1784 stands as it

was made, to-day.

We, of course, are very solicitous of this committee that some sort of protection be given us at this particular moment, because if we are not helped all of these influences which have started since six years ago to oust us out of our rights will continue, depriving us of our right of self-determination with the connivance of the Bureau of Indian Affairs. The very moment that the Six Nations introduced a program of self-reconstruction there, an enormous propaganda was brought on, with paid agents, we do not know of whom, whether by the States or whether these individual politicians who are interested in the lands we wish to recover, or whether it is with the direct understanding between them and the bureau. We do know this, that every influence which can approach the Six Nations, and that has done so, has gone to the bureau and gotten the sanction of the bureau for assistance on their side. We do know that the bureau reaches out clear to Ganada in its sinister suggestions as to what shall be done to those of us who are trying to exercise our autonomy. I want to say, in connection with this experience, that I, personally, with other citizens of the Six Nations, was arrested like an ordinary thief and brought before a foreign court, in Canada, and the arrest was based upon the fact that the Six Nations people were located, a part of them, in Canada, before there was a white man on this continent, and that these same groups of the Mohawks were still on that side of the St. Lawrence, on that side of the survey that divided them into Canada, later, under the Jay treaty, when they were United States subjects.

Sit

W

U!

bı

no

h٤

T

ar

sic

the

is t

tha

810

Αff

Dut

bro

We

no]

join

of s

of a

the

the

us, 8

This state of affairs we do not recognize, because there is only one relation which we do recognize, and that is that relation between us and the Government of the United States of 1784. All others have

been fraudulently gotten.

This status allows the Six Nations in their reconstruction program to go to any part where their citizens may have gone, whether it be over the Canadian border or in Oklahoma or Kansas or any other State where they may have been colonizing, and solicit through their council the assistance under this reconstruction program, about which I am going to speak later, because it has relation to the enormous litigation we started.

We were arrested in Canada on the ground that we were soliciting money under false pretenses, and that there was a conspiracy to

EXHIBIT S

SURVEY OF CONDITIONS OF THE INDIANS IN THE UNITED STATES

HEARINGS

BEFORE A

- SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS UNITED STATES SENATE

SEVENTY-FIRST CONGRESS SECOND SESSION

PURSUANT TO

S. Res. 79 (70th Cong.)

A RESOLUTION DIRECTING THE COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS OF THE UNITED STATES SENATE TO MAKE A GENERAL SURVEY OF THE CONDITION OF THE INDIANS OF THE UNITED STATES

S. Res. 308 (70th Cong.)

CONTINUING UNTIL THE END OF THE FIRST REGULAR SESSION OF THE SEVENTY-FIRST CONGRESS SENATE RESOLUTION NUMBERED 79 AUTHORIZING A GENERAL SURVEY OF INDIAN CONDITIONS

S. Res. 263 (71st Cong.)

CONTINUING UNTIL THE END OF THE REGULAR SESSION OF THE SEVENTY-FIRST CONGRESS SENATE RESOLU-TION NUMBERED 79 AUTHORIZING A GENERAL SURVEY OF INDIAN CONDITIONS

NEW YORK INDIANS PART 12

MARCH 1, NOVEMBER 25-26, 1929 JANUARY 3, 1980

Printed for the use of the Committee on Indian Affairs

UNITED STATES
GOVERNMENT PRINTING OFFICE
WASHINGTON: 1981

ENAMENTAL OF THE INDIANS

COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS

LYNN J. PRAZIER, North Dakota, Okolemon

THOMAS D. SCHALL, Minnesota.
W. H. McMASTER, South Dakota.
ROBERT M. LA FOLLETTE, Ja., Wisconsia.
W. B. PINE, Okishoma.
FREDERICK STRIWER, Oregon.
FREDERIC C. WALCOTT, Connecticut.

HENRY'F. ASHURST, Arisona.

JOHN B. KENDRICK, Wyoming.

BURTON K. WHEELER, Montans.

SAM G. BRATTON, New Mexico.

ELMER THOMAS; Oklahoma.

NILION A. MASON, Clorb WILLIAM O. BERELS, Assistant Clorb

SUSCOMMITTED ON SENATE RESOLUTION 79

LYNN J. FRAZIER, North Dakots, Chairman

ROBERT M. LA POLLETTE, Ja., Wisconsia. : HURNON K. WESTELER, Montand. W. B. PINE, Oklahoma. : HURNON K. WESTELER, Montand. ELMER THOMAS, Oklahoma.

MELEON A. MARON, Olorb William O. Skiera, Assistant Clorb

п

HAIC.

CONTENTS

DATES

Washington D C March 1 1000	1
Washington, D. C., March 1, 1929	
Salamanca, N. Y., November 25, 1929 Syracuse, N. Y., November 26, 1929	4
Syracuse, N. Y., November 26, 1929	5
Hogansburg, N. Y., January 3, 1930	5
WITNESSES	
Back, Sara	5
Besoir, Henry	P
Blackett, Dr. John William	5.
Bolard, Edward.	<u> 5</u>
Codd, Robert M., jr.	4
Coon, William H	
Crouse, Livingston	4
Crouse, Livingston Crown, John Kels, Chief Elon Fenner, A. B	49
Kels, Chief Elon	49
Fenner, A. B	50
Gibson, Andrew	5(
Gordon, Mr	48
Hague, John D.	51
Hawthorne, Parris F	40
Hearne, Julis	51
Hill, DavideR	50
Holmes, Gen D	
	49
	49
Jones, Jahua	50
Kellogg, Mrs. Laur B	48
Kellogg, O. J.	48
Kenneda Walter I	49
Laughing, Chief Matchell	50
Le seure Dr. John W	49
Logan, PW18	50
Martin Dro D	50
Jimerson Raymond Jones, Jahua Kellogg, Mrs. Laur Kellogg, O. J Kennedt Walter I. Laughin, Chief Mitchell Le Seur Dr. John W Logan, Lewis Manley, Ion. Henry Martin, Anna B Martin, Birl Fletcher Meritt, E.	51
Moritt R	51 48
	48
MCKAY JOHN W	49
Oak, Chief Louis P.	48
Point. Chief	51
Oak, Chief Louis P	810
leeves, John R. T. lockwell, W. H. aunders, Leslie M.	48
lockwell, W. H	50
aunders, Leslie M.	500
eymour, J. M.	491
chenandore, Chapman	50%
chieldhauer, Edward	500
homas. George	, mos
nyder, John L	497
rectand, Hon, E. B.	497
Vallace, Richard W	
7bite,	511
7att, Cephas A	40
Thipple, J. 8	401
/hite, Mose	510

SURVEY OF CONDITIONS OF THE INDIANS IN THE UNITED STATES

FRIDAY, MARCH 1, 1929

United States Senate,
Subcommittee of the Committee on Indian Affairs,
Washington, D. C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to the call of the chairman, at 10 o'clock a.m., in the room of the committee in the Senate Office Building, Senator Lynn J. Frazier presiding.

Present, Senators Frazier (chairman), Pine, Wheeler, and Thomas

of Oklahoma.

The CHARMAN. The hearing will come to order. This hearing was called especially to hear, or at least at the request of, Mr. and Mrs. Kellogg, from New York State. They have been down here for some time, and have insisted on a hearing, and we are glad to give them a hearing; but this is called at their request, and especially for the purpose of hearing them and some other witnesses that they have here. The first witness on this list I have is Mrs. Laura C. Kellogg.

TESTIMONY OF MRS. LAURA CORNELIUS KELLOGO

(The witness was sworn by the chairman.)

The CHAIRMAN. Kindly give your full name and address to the reporter.

Mrs. Kellogo. Laura Cornelius Kellogg, Seymour, Wis., and

Syracuse, N. Y. I am of the Oneida Nation.

I come before you, gentlemen of the committee, with what I have to say condensed into three parts. I represent the Six Nations of New York. I am executive secretary of the Six Nations.

The CHAIRMAN. Very well, proceed.

Mrs. Kellogo. The first part deals with the serious situation among the Six Nations of New York, created by the fact that the Six Nations have valuable properties which are being thrown into jeopardy because those who covet them are using powerful political means and propaganda to oust them from their rights, and because the Six Nations, while they offer a tenacious resistance, are not properly protected. They are a people who have wonderful traditions, who are organized, and who have a superior legal status peculiar to Indian relations; one which they have faithfully kept, and one which entitles them to the highest protection in the land, the protection of the United States Government.

and with the help of the Indian Bureau with white agents who are always running around after something we have got, whether it be the elimination of somebody who might be a possible leader, whether it be properties, in one form or another, whether it be influence of some kind, whether it be the character of the people— The Chairman. What do you mean by "white agents"?

Mrs. Kelloge. I mean white agents; that they were introduced the moment we started litigation. There showed up a man who was trying to dictate to the Onondaga Council to hire a certain man who was an attorney, sure enough; in the State of New York, and that when the Six Nations caught onto the fact that this man am of helping the State of New York was committed to a pr and that he wanted to go the contract in order to submerge us-

The CHAIRMAN. You did not mean, then, that it was an agent

from the Indian Department here, or anything of that kind?

Mrs. Kellogo. No; but I want to say that they are always in touch with the Indian Bureau; they always get their inspiration, at least, out of the Indian Bureau. There has been money transferred in this propaganda; and we have known people who have passed checks-at least, some of our people have-and we had a detective who was present when it was done in one instance, with the white, paid agent, who, by the way, is out in the propaganda. He claims to be one of the best friends the Six Nations have.

Now I want to get back to this question of intervention.

Before I leave this, I want to charge here that we believe there is a coalition between the bureau and those political interests in the State of New York against the Six Nations. We want it looked into. We started this litigation to recover 18,000,000 acres of land in the States of New York and Pennsylvania, out of which we have hoped to get a settlement from some court enough for our reconstruction program. I want to stay off your legal ground, Mr.

Kellogg, so that you will have that to present.

In going about to do that, the Six Nations started litigation for . the recovery of these 18,000,000 acres of land. All trouble immediately started. They were entitled to United States intervention. Their attorneys came up here, and we have come up here to Capitol Hill, and they have gone to the departments, and when they went to look over the ground, they found that the Solicitor General of the Interior Department had taken the recent stand that the Six Nations had intervention coming from the United States. Our Wall Street attorneys had solicited this of the Department of Justice, and the assistants in the Department of Justice likewise all agreed that we have intervention coming from the United States..

Just the moment that a telegram was sent by the Assistant Attorney General of the United States to the United States attorney at Syracuse for the northern district of New York, to intervene in behalf of the Six Nations, the assistant attorney general of the State of New York came down here and stopped the Department of Justice from acknowledging that intervention was our due. In one of the letters, of which there are several, written by the Attorney General to attorneys and to friends of ours who had pressed him for his opinion on this matter, he expressed several different opinions. On one occasion it is laches. Now, laches was definitely disposed of by the Boylan case in the appellate court. It was decided the question of laches did not operate against the United States as the guardian of the Six Nations. The effect of this state of affairs whereby we have no machinery to come and speak to the United States Government about our trouble, is that we were denied a hearing before the Senate Indian Affairs Committee by Senator Harreld, because we had no legislative bill before this committee. We went to different places, and finally we should have gone, I think, to the Judiciary Committee, at last, had it not been for the institution of this committee.

The effect upon the social life, upon the everyday life, of these Indians in these reservations is something that we can not endure and we will not endure. Right now, after we have exercised the first right of self-determination, white agents are busy at night handing out money to our eliminated chiefs; the chiefs that we have thrown out of our council because of this corruption. We decided upon one thing at the meeting on our program, that if the Indians of the United States were ever going to get anywhere it could not come from the outside; it would have to be an internal organization of the tribe. At the present time nobody is able to get a consensus of opinion out of the Indians, because of the bureau's selected pets who constitute business committee, all of which are against the regular institution on the basis of councils, who have plenty to say, and who know what they want, but are never even permitted to come to Washington.

On the Onondaga, they drew us into a petty trial over the question of who was the authority on the Onondaga Reservation. There was no change in that personnel except for the elimination of seven or eight chiefs other than the head chief. Nevertheless, we have been in the courts, and the income from the Onendaga sand-bed leases has been held up in the courts in order to make the Six Nations paupers

while they are having to fight the whole world.

The Chairman. Who brought those actions?

Mrs. Kellogg. The local people. They can always operate through bad Indians. That is what happened in this case, and we want, at the termination of these hearings, to know if there is any place in the United States Government that we can go to for assistance, and where we can prove who is who among our own people, how we are constructing our government, how we are pushing our program, what our policies are, and who we are, so that hereafter this question which the treaty of 1784 supposed would always be easily adjusted, can be definitely settled for all time. Right now, in the Mohawk Nation, there is all kinds of commotion over the fact that two Indian bureaus are always dealing with the affairs of the Mohawk Nation, and there is also a lot of persecution—

The CHAIRMAN. What do you mean by two Indian bureaus?

Mrs. Kellogo. One is the bureau at Ottawa. The Chairman. Oh, the Canadian bureau?

Mrs. Kellogo. When the Jay treaty was made, the Mohawk Council held it up for three years, telling these commissioners, whose names I do not now recall, that they should put their boundaries outside their reservation. They finally agreed that they would lift up the line into the sky. After they passed, the line fell down, and what happened was that there is a division of the Mohawk territory, run-

EXHIBIT T

SURVEY OF CONDITIONS OF THE INDIANS IN THE UNITED STATES

HEARINGS

. BEFORE A

- SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS UNITED STATES SENATE

SEVENTY-FIRST CONGRESS

SECOND SESSION

PURSUANT TO

S. Res. 79 (70th Cong.)

A RESOLUTION DIRECTING THE COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS OF THE UNITED STATES SENATE TO MAKE A GENERAL SURVEY OF THE CONDITION OF THE INDIANS OF THE UNITED STATES

S. Res. 308 (70th Cong.)

CONTINUING UNTIL THE END OF THE FIRST REGULAR SESSION OF THE SEVENTY-FIRST CONGRESS SENATE RESOLUTION NUMBERED 79 AUTHORIZING A GENERAL SURVEY OF INDIAN CONDITIONS

S. Res. 263 (71st Cong.)

CONTINUING UNTIL THE END OF THE REGULAR SESSION OF THE SEVENTY-FIRST CONGRESS SENATE RESOLU-TION NUMBERED 79 AUTHORIZING A GENERAL SURVEY OF INDIAN CONDITIONS.

NEW YORK INDIANS

PART 12

MARCH 1, NOVEMBER 25-26, 1929 JANUARY 3, 1980

Printed for the use of the Committee on Indian Affairs

UNITED STATES
GOVERNMENT PRINTING OFFICE
WASHINGTON: 1981

ENAMONIANT TO PROPERTY OF THE INDIANS

COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS

LYNN J. FRAZIER, North Dakota, Okolemen

THOMAS D. SCHALL, Minnesota.
W. H. McMASTER, South Dakota.
ROBERT M. LA FOLLETTE, Jr., Wisconsin.
W. B. PINE, Okishoma.
FREDERICK STEIWER, Oregon.
FREDERIC C. WALCOTT, Connecticut.

HENRY F. ASHURST, Arisons.
JOHN B. KENDRICK, Wyoming.
BURTON K. WHEELER, Montans.
SAM G. BRATTON, New Mexico.
ELMER THOMAS, Oklahoms.

NRESON A. MASON, Glorb William Q. Skures, Assistant Clorb

SUBCOMMITTEE ON SENATE RESOLUTION 79

LYNN J. FRAZIER, North Dakota, Chairman ROBERT M. LA FOLLETTE, Jr., Wisconsta. : BURTON K. WEIGHLER, Montand. W. B. PINE, Oklahoma. : BLMER THOMAS, Oklahoma.

> MELGOR A. MASON, Olorb WILLIAM Q. SEMBLE, Assistant Clorb

्रमा (त्राप्त ६८ ५) तत्त्व (त्राप्त ५) २० - तामात्र जात्रीक्षः मुख्यस्यः १९७१ - त्राप्त अस्तराज्यस्य

31.15

CONTENTS

DATES Page Washington, D. C., March 1, 1929 Salamanca, N. Y., November 25, 1929 Syracuse, N. Y., November 26, 1929 Hogansburg, N. Y., January 3, 1930 4857 4927 5007 5081 WITNESSES 5130 5116 5113 Bolard, Edward______Codd, Robert M., jr_____ 4991 4959 Coon, William H 4986 Crouse, Livingston Crown, John Eels, Chief Elon 4884 4933 4980 5035 5068 Fenner, A. B Gibson, Andrew. 4998 Gordon, Mr___ Hague, John I 5110 Hawthorne, 4903 Hearne, Jul 5101 Hill, DavideR. 5070 Hill, Davider. Holmes, Gen D. Jimerson, Priscilia A. Jimerson, Raymond. Jones, Johna. Kellogg, Mrs. Laure Kellogg, O. J. Kenned, Walter I. Laughint, Chief Mtch. Le Seura Dr. John V. Logan, Pewis. 5052 4992 4989 5007 4857 4867 4980 Chief Mtchell. 5081 4952 Logan, Lewis Manley, Jon. Henry Martin, Anna B. Martin, Edil Fletcher Meritt, E. L. 5073 5091 5125 5131 **ARRK** McDonald, Ater-McKay, John 5120 4999 Oak, Chief Lou 4882 Point, Chief... Porke, Alex... 5127 5128 48AR Reeves, John R. T. Rockwell, W. H. Saunders, Leslie M. 5046 5088 Seymour, J. M ... 4997 Schenandore, Chapman Schieldhauer, Edward 5072 5068 Schleidnauer, Edward. Thomas, George Snyder, John L. Vreeland, Hon. E. B. Wallace, Richard W. White, Alex. Watt, Cephas A. 4978 Whipple, J. 8

White, Mose_____

Williams, Adlai

1

SURVEY OF CONDITIONS OF THE INDIANS IN THE UNITED STATES

FRIDAY, MARCH 1, 1929

United States Senate,
Subcommittee of the Committee on Indian Affairs,
Washington, D. C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to the call of the chairman, at 10 o'clock a. m., in the room of the committee in the Senate Office Building, Senator Lynn J. Frazier presiding.

Present, Senators Frazier (chairman), Pine, Wheeler, and Thomas

of Oklahoma.

The CHAIRMAN. The hearing will come to order. This hearing was called especially to hear, or at least at the request of, Mr. and Mrs. Kellogg, from New York State. They have been down here for some time, and have insisted on a hearing, and we are glad to give them a hearing; but this is called at their request, and especially for the purpose of hearing them and some other witnesses that they have here. The first witness on this list I have is Mrs. Laura C. Kellogg.

TESTIMONY OF MRS. LAURA CORNELIUS KELLOGG

(The witness was sworn by the chairman.)

The CHAIRMAN. Kindly give your full name and address to the eporter.

Mrs. Kellogg, Laura Cornelius Kellogg, Seymour, Wis., and

Syracuse, N. Y. I am of the Oneida Nation.

I come before you, gentlemen of the committee, with what I have to say condensed into three parts. I represent the Six Nations of New York. I am executive secretary of the Six Nations.

The CHAIRMAN. Very well, proceed.

Mrs. Kellogo. The first part deals with the serious situation among the Six Nations of New York, created by the fact that the Six Nations have valuable properties which are being thrown into jeopardy because those who covet them are using powerful political means and propaganda to oust them from their rights, and because the Six Nations, while they offer a tenacious resistance, are not properly protected. They are a people who have wonderful traditions, who are organized, and who have a superior legal status peculiar to Indian relations; one which they have faithfully kept, and one which entitles them to the highest protection in the land, the protection of the United States Government.

Senator WHELLER. We have not any more right to decide the status of the State of New York than you have.

Mr. Kellogo. No; the status of the Six Nations Indians in New

York.

Senator Wheeler. Yes.

Mr. Kellogs. I want to tell you this. On that 18,000,000 acres of land there is not a patented deed issued by the United States Government. It is all issued by the State of New York. Practically all of that land is held on leases, and not on patented deeds, or warranty deeds.

Senator Written. Was all of the 18,000,000 acres of land in New York?

Mr. Kellogg. No; part of it is in the State of Pennsylvania. It

runs clear down to Pittsburgh.

Here is a statement showing the whole thing from beginning to end, with the decision of the court on the matter. New York appointed a commission of the legislature to make an investigation, and here is the report of that committee, and I would like to file it for the record.

Senator WHERER. It is all right to file it, but I do not think it

should be made a part of the record.

The CHAIRMAN. You think it would be better just to file it as an exhibit?

Senator WHEELER. Yes; as an exhibit. Why should we fill up the

record with a complaint?

Mr. Kellogo. It is a complaint of a lot of other treaties in the State of New York of things going on now that we want this committee to investigate and look into; for instance, the fact that they are taking away certain lands—trying to, by a bill in legislature.

(The statement referred to is here printed as follows:)

PERMINON

To the Indian Investigating Committee of the United States Senate:

We, the Hodinonshonni, the League of the Iroquois, otherwise known as the Six Nations Confederacy, who were the first to establish on this continent law and order and a government respected by the tribes of Indians America, and by foreign nations; we, who were the original authors of that form of government which has given the largest degree of freedom to mankind, thereby making possible western civilization; we, who through the most critical times of a struggling foreign people gave to them the heart's right hand, and bread and life, and by these things secured and determined the liberty of the land and made possible the great republic of the United States; we, who put our trust in time-old honor between men and between nations and our whole faith in the national honor and integrity of the people we had helped to become a nation, made a solemn covenant with the United States of America.

We, the Hodinonshoani, your petitioners, respectfully submit to your honorable investigating commission that by the treaty of Fort Stanwix, 1874, the Six Nations were secured in the possession of approximately 18,000,000 acres of land in western New York and Pennsylvania, bounded by the survey known as the Sir William Johnson line of property handed down to us from the treaty with

Great Britain of 1768.

That by the treaty of 1784 the Six Nations were secured in their independent self-government.

That by this treaty the Six Nations were guaranteed protection from the

United States Government.

That by this treaty the Six Nations ceded to the United States the whole of the Ohio Valley.

That by this treaty the United States and the Six Nations were to remain fulthful friends.

That, according to our traditional honor, we the Hodinonshonni, have kept the faith to the present day.

And we desire to remind the United States of America, of the great circumstances out of which this treaty grew.

The terms came out of the pre-war promises of the Revolution by Gen. George Washington. At that time both the British and the colonial forces

coveted the alliance of the league of the Iroquois.

Both sides knew whichever side could ally itself with the confederacy would have the balance of power. A treaty council was asked for by Sir William Johnson, and was granted by the confederacy. Sir William told them that the English asked for an alliance, and their support against the Colonies; that the English Government would pay them 5 pounds gold for every fighting man, and offered them a treaty guaranteeing them security in their title to their territory, and protection, against all encroachments "as long as water runs and grass grows." Also should the British be whipped, they would deed them as much land in Canada as they then possessed in New York and would guarantee them their govereignty as a nation there.

Gen. George Washington, two months later; asked for a national council of the Iroquois, and it was granted. He told them the Colonies were poor, but they were fighting for liberty, the one thing dearest to every Indian heart. He said he could not offer them gold, but asked for an alliance between them and the Continental Congress soon to be formed. And should the British be whipped, the new Government of the United States would renew the alliance, both recognizing the sovereignty of one another. The United States would guarantee them in their title to their lands forever.

At first the Six Nations firmly held to their policy of neutrality. Had not Gen. Joseph Brant, a powerful Mohawk leader, been persuaded to lead away a following of the confederacy to the British side, the Revolutionary. War would not have been so prolonged. Still the Six Nations remained neutral, but the British now seat primitive expeditions into the Six Nations country. The Oneidas, always the friends of General Washington, now put all the fighting men of the Oneidas, the Tuscaroras, and those of their adopted peoples, the Stockbridges and Brothertowns behind General Washington and gave his starving army adequate provisions and so quickly determined the outcome of the Revolution.

As the President of the new United States, the Father of his Country kept the faith of his Iroquois allies and personally directed the Fort Stanwix treaty of 1784.

It was made with the most vigilant observance of all the formalities due an international document. It was the result of conferences between duly authorized representatives of both nations.

It was duly ratified by the United States Senate and promulgated to the world.

It remains to-day the most dignified treaty in the whole history of this country's Indian relations.

It was made with a civilized power already recognized as such by France, Holland, and England, and a government which was a better established political unit than the white government for many years.

For a hundred and forty-four years your petitioners have lived and seen the embarrassments of the United States Government toward the Six Nations, promoted by the State of New York. When the confederacy first protested the President of the United States answered them in these words: "Be assured that the United States of America will never see you defrauded, but will protect you in all your just rights." And the protests of President Washington to Governor Clinton of New York is a matter of history.

Beginning with 1786, contrary to the constitutional provision prohibiting the States to enter into treaty relations with Indian nations, the State of New York began a series of treaties with separate nations of the confederacy for cessions of their coveted territory. Ruin and fraud were the order of these transactions.

Parties interested in the cessions of land were made members of the personnel of the New York treaty commissions.

Parties representing the Six Nations had no power constitutionally on the Indian side to sell, without the consent of the people of each nation, and without the consent and ratification of the general council of the Six Nations

Confederacy. The loss of Six Nations citizenship to the Delaware Indians is an example of the punishment due any Six Nations people who violated this provision of the Iroquois constitution.

Finally, by the treaty of 1784, the Six Nations had no power to sell land

without the consent of the guardian, the United States Government.

Under the articles of confederation, "Treaties shall constitute the supreme

law of the land.

"Your petitioners pray that your honorable commission will investigate the facts and the charges herein set forth to the end that a sacred covenant between the league of the Iroquois and the United States of America may not become a scrap of paper at the hands of a powerful nation through a sinister organ whose power to destroy the Indian peoples of the land has come to be ground for a world appeal; that the "reign of terror" in bureaucracy may be ended and the day of better understanding between the red man and the white may be made possible.

Your petitioners charge:

1. That Governor Clifton and the delegation from New York did all in

their power to keep the Senate from ratifying the treaty of 1784.

- . 2. That the officials of the State of New York from 1784 through the years willfully defied President Washington and his successors; defied the Congress of the United States, the Supreme Court, and the United States Constitution.
- 3. That though both the Congress of the United States and the Legislature of New York have passed stringent liquor laws making it a crime to give or self-liquor to an Indian, that liquor was the main argument used by New York State commissioners in procuring the so-called Indian treatles.

State commissioners in procuring the so-called Indian treaties."

4. That every foot of land bought from the Mohawks, Oneidas, Cayugas, and Onondagas was illegally obtained in absolute contravention to the laws of Congress, to the United States Constitution, and to the treaties.

5. That President Washington vigorously protested to Governor Clinton that these so-called State treaties were made and the land taken away in utter

contempt of Federal authority.

6. That from the day the treaty of 1784 was ratified and promuigated, the State of New York through officials, through local chambers of commerce, and through paid hirelings, both white and Indian traders, have used every means in their power to discredit and disorganize the Six Nations and that they succeeded since 1867 in destroying to a great extent their solidarity and integrity.

7. That prior to 1867, the State of New York had no help or abetting from the Federal Government in the interference with the Six Nations' affairs, but since then a system has been built up under the Interior Department, the Indian Bureau. This bureau has joined hands with New York to further

break down the Six Nations as a nation.

8. That the State of New York has taken these lands illegally procured from nations of the Six Nations and has issued State patents to its citizens for same.

9. That the United States Government has issued no patents for any of this land and that the patents issued by the State are null and void and have no force or effect.

10. That a great deal of this land, especially city real estate, has no title

but is strictly on lease.

11. That the title of the land along the rivers and streams now controlled by the Power Trust and its connections is vested in the Six Nations and that the Six Nations' claim to riparian rights are as well founded as any other peoples'.

12. That the SK Nations Confederacy vigorously protested to the Federal Government through the years so that no statute of limitations can run against them; that the law of laches does not apply to people who have no

power to sue.

13. That prior to 1867, when the Indian Bureau was organized, the State of New York claimed no jurisdiction over the Six Nations, yet throughout the last 60 years New York has assumed considerable jurisdiction over the Six Nations' people and their affairs. It has appointed agents over each reserve, who inefficiently take charge of business affairs without a protest from the Federal Government, and we charge that the agents have been partial, and have at all times sought to create discord among the Indians.

14. That any act performed by these so-called State agents, except the distribution of State annuity, is illegal and without warrant of Federal law; that dual control over our people is illegal, a nuisance, and must be stopped.

The Boylan case has brought the American people face to face with the crime which has been perpetrated on the Six Nations Indians. It has brought the State of New York and the United States Government to a point when they must face this issue and make a settlement with the confederacy for the wrongs of degrading, pauperising, and well-nigh annihilating a once powerful nation, which was the hope of the American Indian on the Western Continent. An Indian by the name of Margaret Honyost had mortgaged 32 acres in Oneida, N. Y. In a few years she was foreclosed and forced to move. An action was started by the United States district attorney to declare the foreclosure illegal. The said action went to the Federal Circuit Court of Northern New York, with Judge George W. Ray presiding. After a long hearing Judge Ray handed down a decision, stating that the title to the land had never left the Six Nations. That the Iroquois Confederacy was still a nation and had never given up its right of self-government. And in effect, therefore, no one but the Six Nations government could mortgage or sell 1 foot of the property guaranteed under the treaty of 1784. The effect of this decision was that the 32 acres then in the hands of an innocent purchaser reverted back to the Six Nations by court order and so stands to-day.

An appeal was taken by the white man to the Federal court of appeals, and

there Judge Ray's decision was sustained.

This case brought up the question of jurisdiction between the Federal and State Governments over the Six Nations. As a result of the discussion, the State appointed a commission to investigate the status of the Six Nations. report of the chairman of that commission follows:

First. The Six Nations Indians consummated a treaty with the United States Government through its regular channels, the same being approved and ratifled by Gen. George Washington, at Fort Stanwix in the State of New York in 1784, by which they were ceded certain territory within the State of New York.

"Second. That the ceding and setting over to the Indians of this territory was in accordance with and at the conclusion of a treaty consummated by the

Indians as a nation and by the United States as a nation.

"Third. Further, that the passing of the title of the ceded territory to the Indians of the State was a legal and proper transaction, and that the Indians as a nation became possessed of the ceded territory the same as any other nation would become possessed.

"Fourth. That the said Indians of the State of New York as a nation are still the owners of the fee-simple title to the territory ceded to them by the treaty of 1784.

We charge that since the Six Nations began a rehabilitation program and a litigation against the St. Lawrence River Power Co. and the State of New York, that the Indian Bureau has carried on a constant propaganda against them in its usual sinister way to break up their solidarity and progress, and that through it the United States Government is made to appear as an ally of the political and other enemies of the Six Nations.

fr

Of AI

m

ez

th

to

rev

bei

Íŝ

for

imp

thai

a p

Wor

Bun

St.]

the i

Cour

Park on iti

7

That among its efforts, it caused postal authorities to investigate the officers and organizers of the Six Nations, and that when the postal investigators found no fraud against them that the bureau next conspired with one Duncan Scott. commissioner of Indian affairs at Ottawa, to have the Six Nations officers

and representatives arrested and tried in Canada on charges of fraud. That the Indian Bureau put its inspectors on their trail to try to find evi-

dence to convict them in Canada.

That during the trial at Montreal the bureau sent its chief blerk to testify against the indicted people. That under cross-examination he admitted that the bureau had been carrying on a propaganda against the Ex Nations; that he was the man authorized to do it; and that public money had been spent in this effort.

The trial at Montreal before Judge Wilson, of the King's bench. lasted 10 days. During the trial no evidence was produced before the court along the line of the charges of fraud above made; but the Six Nations were compelled to try their whole case, leaving the court to define the Six Nations' position. The Six Nations did not want a "whitewash." They wanted a clear-cut decision of Six Nations' status as well as a verdict as to the honor and integrity of their representatives.

Justice Wilson, one of Canada's greatest jurists, handed down the following: "I am not surprised that the Six Nations should look for more and more independence. They have their own government; there is no doubt of that. They say they are self-governing. So they are, to the same extent that a municipality is self-governing or that the legislature of the Province of Quebec is self-governing.

The jury decided in eight minutes that the Six Nations' representatives were conducting the affairs of their nation as they should be conducted. We are informed that this trial cost the prosecution over \$17,000. We have our suspicions that the bureau at Washington gave its share in money as it did in

other things to procure conviction.

We charge that the conspiracy between the Indian Bureau of Washington and the Indian bureau at Oltawa has brought about the enactment by the Canadian Parliament of a law to arrest any Indian who contributes money to prosecute ny claim without the consent of the commissioner of Indian affairs in Canada; that this law is intended to persecute the Mohawk constituency of the Six Nations, who by the Jay treaty were wrongfully left on the Canadian side against their protest and the protest of the Six Nations, and the specific agreement finally with the commissioners of the Jay treaty that the boundary line between Canada and the United States was to be lifted into the sky over the Mohawk Indian land.

We charge that Barnhart Island, which belongs to the Mohawks, is in the United States boundaries, and that the State of New York has assumed title to it, and has transferred it to the St. Lawrence River Power Co. That the lease for Barnhart Island has expired long ago and that no lease money

has been paid for over 60 years.

Your petitioners desire to remind the United States of America that the Six Nations are not under the Bureau of Indian Affairs, and that the Indian Bureau's acts of wanton contempt, interference, and persecution against the independence and integrity of the official personnel of the confederacy is ground for war between nations, were not the protectorate reduced to a state of pauperism and helplessness by acts of fraud and harassments allowed through the years by the guardian Government. Believing intensely in the justice of our cause, we petition your honorable commission to investigate how many means, how many people, and how much money has been used in the Indian Bureau's propaganda against the Six Nations, more particularly between the dates of February 15, 1922, and October 18, 1927.

The Seneca Nation in 1849 changed its form of government with a separate understanding between it and the United States Government, and that in the absence of machinery provided by the Federal Government in their relations with the Six Nations the Senecas have been coming to the Interior Department. By this change the Seneca Nation left the Indian form of government, adopting, to a certain extent, the white form. Under this form and under the eye of the Indian Bureau, a most corrupt government has reigned ever since among the Seneca Nation. Elected councilors, in the place of chiefs, largely mixed bloods, have carried on a system of looting quite equal to their white example. No report as to the oil, gas, and land lease revenues are made to the Seneca Nation. No increase in the per capita distribution of royalties to the Seneca people has been made for years despite the increase in the revenues. The Seneca declaration of the change in 1849 was not acknowledged before a notary until 1923, long after the original signers were dead.

The Onondaga Indians own a reservation of 4 miles square. Most of it is hills, there being a small part in bottom lands which alone can be used

for crops.

ıe

he

NB er

m

ιty

nd

PW

nat

und of

PTS

und

hoit.

CTS

evi

stify

that

that ht in

ed 10

g the reiled ition. it de-

egrity

We charge that the city of Syracuse covets this reservation and that immediately it has a plan to take away the bottom lands for dam sites, and that the Indian Bureau has promised its assistance in getting the land; that a prominent New York politician offered the Onondagas \$15 per acre for land worth \$250 and told the Onondagas that if they would not accept it the Indian Bureau would help him get it anyway.

A litigation was started June 6, 1925, in an ejectment action against the St. Lawrence River Power Co. by James Deer, a St. Regis Mohawk, under the auspices of the Six Nations. This suit was filed in the Federal District Court of Northern New York by the New York law firm of Wise, Whitney & Parker. Some months lafer the State of New York came in as party defendant

on its own volition.

On September 29, 1925, the St. Lawrence River Power Co. filed a motion to dismise the complaint on the ground that no Federal question was involved and that the plaintiff being an Indian had no legal authority to sue, although being a citizen of the United States. It was at this stage of the proceedings that the State of New York interpleaded as a party defendant.

The motion to dismiss was argued November 21, 1925, by Col. Jennings C. Wise for the plaintiff and by Hon. Charles Evans Hughes for the defendant.

At no time in the pleadings did defendant's council undertake to set up a title to land in question for the obvious reason that the so-called treaty of 1824 by which the St. Regis band had been divested of possession was wholly without effect at law, being null and void, under the Constitution of the United States, and the Federal statutes enacted pursuant thereto including the treaties of 1784 and 1797.

treaties of 1784 and 1797.

It was specifically stated under the articles of confederation that the United States took protegiorate over the Indian nations and a proclamation was

issued that Indian nations should be independent of any State.

Article 1, section 8, of the United States Constitution conferred upon Congress the sole right to regulate commerce with Indian nations.

Article 1, section 10, of the Constitution forbids any State from entering into any treaty or alliance with an Indian nation.

Article 2, section 2, of the Constitution conferred upon the President of the United States the exclusive power by and with the consent of the Senate

to make any treaty.

July 22, 1790, at President Washington's request, Congress passed an act (1 Stat. 137) expressly forbidding the States, no matter what their preemption rights might be, from entering into a treaty with any Indian tribe or nation.

In 1823, 1831, and 1832, John Marshall, Supreme Court Justice, handed down three decisions, laying down three great fundamental principles. Ind an rights were guaranteed by solemn treaty between Great Britain and the United States and protection by the Constitution was expressly declared.

Judge Cooper, of the Federal District Court of Northern New York, took the case under advisement and no decision was handed down until October 18,

Immediately, a formal request was made on the United States through the Secretary of the Interior to intervene on behalf of its wards. The request was referred by the Secretary of the Interior to the Attorney General. The Six Nations attorneys took the matter up with the Department of Justice, and pointing out to Assistant Attorney General Parmenter that intervention was necessary, not alone to protect the prima facie title of the United States, but the right of occupancy of its citizen wards as well.

Pending final action the Department of Justice at once notified the United States district attorney for the Northern District of New York to prepare himself to intervene without delay should the Attorney General decide so to do. Immediately Deputy Attorney General Manley, of New York, arrived on

the scene, and, with powerful support, succeeded in heading off intervention.

At least three times representatives of the St. Lawrence River Power Co. have approached Six Nations' representatives asking if there was no way by which matters could be settled out of court. July 6, 1927, a day was tentatively fixed for a settlement conference between the Six Nations' representatives and those of the St. Lawrence River Power Co. The Six Nations' representatives were asked to come to the conference prepared to state the amount they would accept and to be able to show how the title was to be quieted. There was no Federal intervention obtainable.

We wish now to call the commission's attention to the memorial submitted by Hon. Charles E. Hughes, then Secretary of the State, in answer to the memorial submitted by Great, Britain in the case of the Cayuga Indians, before the British American Claims Commission in 1926.

"The right of domain which vested in a nation the ultimate fee to the land carried with it the exclusive right of acquiring from the various Indian tribes inhabiting it their right to the soil, which were considered as limited to a right of occupancy of the land respectively used by such tribes as their hunting grounds. This limited occupancy might be lost by the Indian tribes through abandonment, or forfeited through engaging in war against the sovereign, or the title in some instances might be extinguished by purchase from the Indians by persons authorized by the sovereign. This dominant right in a sovereign to

extinguish the Indians' right to use or occupy land of which the ultimate fee is in the sovereign is called the right of preemption. It precludes not only other powers but also the subjects of the sovereign, without his express authority from acquiring the Indian right of use or occupancy of lands.

"It is this example which the United States since they became by their independence the sovereigns of the territory, have adopted and organized into a political system. Under that system the Indians are so far independent that they live under their own customs and not under the laws of the United States; that their rights upon the lands where they inhabit are secured to them by boundaries defined in amicable treatles between the United States and themselves, and that whenever these boundaries are varied it is also by amicable and voluntary treatles by which they receive from the United States ample compensation for every right they have to the hands ceded by them."

The Six Nations believe this treatise by Judge Hughes to be the greatest summary of the treaties, the United States Constitution, and the laws of Congress in regard to the purchase of Indian lands ever penned by man.

As Secretary of State, knowing the Constitution and the laws of Congress as no other man living, we can well understand the forceful position he took. And we can well understand that he never dreamed that a great Nation like the United States could have allowed any other method but this one to be pursued. He has stated the only legal and tenable way of securing land title from the Indians.

In conclusion, we pray your honorable commission to consider that the United States of America gladly received our assistance to its nationhood in the trying days between 1776 and 1783. That we gave that assistance on the assurance that we could trust the national honor and integrity of the United States. That beyond the beautiful traditions between the two nations of that time, the Six Nations are secured doubly in the protection guaranteed to them by the supreme law of the land and by the cession of billions of acres of the Ohio Valley.

That though the Six Nations have suffered heavily in the looting of their lands, their more recent persecution by the arm of the United States Government through the Indian Bureau is calculated to break them; that inasmuch as Federal intervention which is their just due from the United States Government is at the same time being withheld without adequate reason, your petitioners charge there is a collusion between the United States Government and the politicians of the State of New York to keep them defrauded and broken.

Respectfully submitted.

Senator Wheeler. Are these Indians wards of the United States? Mr. Kellogo. They are certainly wards of the Government.

Senator Wheeler. Technically!

Mr. Kentoga. Judge Ray's decision in the Boylan case said they were wards of the United States Government. They are aliens and have never given up their rights of self-government, but they are wards of the United States Government.

Senator Wheeler. What judge said that?

Mr. Kellogo. Judge Ray of the northern district of New York. Also, it was appealed to the appellate court and they sustained Judge Ray.

Senator Wheeler. They sustained him as to what?

Mr. Kellogg. As to the fact that they were wards of the Government of the United States.

Senator Wheeler. How did that come up?

Mr. Kerlogg. In making a test case on 37 acres of land in that case. The land got into white hands.

Senator Wheeler. You are the attorney representing in that case? Mr. Kellogo. No; I am not the attorney. I am just the agent of the Six Nations, representing them in this hearing. The attorneys in that case are in New York.

EXHIBIT U

SURVEY OF CONDITIONS OF THE INDIANS IN THE UNITED STATES

HEARINGS

REFORE A

- SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS UNITED STATES SENATE

SEVENTY-FIRST CONGRESS 8ECOND SESSION

PURSUANT TO

S. Res. 79 (70th Cong.)

A RESOLUTION DIRECTING THE COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS OF THE UNITED STATES SENATE TO MAKE A GENERAL SURVEY OF THE CONDITION OF THE INDIANS OF THE UNITED STATES

S. Res. 308 (70th Cong.)

CONTINUING UNTIL THE END OF THE PIRST REGULAR SESSION OF THE SEVENTY-FIRST CONGRESS SENATE RESOLUTION NUMBERED 79 AUTHORIZING A GENERAL SURVEY OF INDIAN CONDITIONS

S. Res. 263 (71st Cong.)

CONTINUING UNTIL THE END OF THE REGULAR SESSION OF THE SEVENTY-FIRST CONGRESS SENATE RESOLUTION NUMBERED 79 AUTHORIZING A GENERAL' SURVEY OF INDIAN CONDITIONS.

NEW YORK INDIANS PART 12

MARCH 1, NOVEMBER 25-26, 1929 JANUARY 3, 1980

Printed for the use of the Committee on Indian Affairs:

BRTATS GRINU GOVERNMENT TREMERRYOD 1801: NOTORIEBAW 27/10/13/13

COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS

LYNN J. PRASIER, Morth Dabota, Chairman

THOMAS D. SCHALL, Minnesots. W. H. McMASTER, South Daints. ROBERT M. LA FOLLSTER, Fa., Wisconsin. W. B. PINE, Othborn. PREDERICK STRIWER, Oregon. PREDERIC C. WALCOTT, Connecticut.

MENRY F. ASHURST. Arisona.
JOHN B. KENDRICE, Wyoming,
BURTON K. WHERLER, Montana.
SAM: G. BRATTON, Now Mexico.
BLAME THOMAS: Otleboms.

I LEAGASMACTURE

BBBTHVFFFFFFFFF

RIMAGON A. MARDIN, Clerk WILLIAM O. SEMILA, Assistant Clark

. SORCOMMITTED ON SHEATH EMOCRATION TO

LYNN J. PRASIRS, North Dakots, Chairman HURNON S., WHUMLER, Montana. BLAKER THOMAS, Otlahoma.

ROBBET M. LA FOLLETTE, Jh., Wischneite. W. R. PINE, Oblahome.

> RIKAGH A. MARON, Clark Withhale G. Barning, Apolehous Block

> > ٠,

13

CONTENTS

DATES

Washington D. C. March 1 1000	•	Ps
Washington, D. C., March 1, 1029		48
Salamanca, N. Y., November 25, 1929		- 493
Syracuse, N. Y., November 28, 1929	-	. 60
*************************************	• •	147
見見て 自然性 なんかり (4) まつ い	,	
WITNESSES		
Back, Bara	ستسأع داريا والمتارك	513
Resoir, Henry	<u>.</u> .	511
Blackett, Dr John William		514
Bolard, Edward		_ 499
Codd, Robert M., fr.		490
Coon, William H.	• •	. 496
Crouse, Livingston		486
Crown, John.		. 498
Wels, Chief Elon		496
Fenner, A. B		500
Gibeon, Andrew	***************************************	BINE
Gordon, Mr	***************************************	496
Hague, John D	an stan marriage	. 511
Hawthorne, Farris F.		499
Hearne, Julius		510
Hill, David R	. J X	507
Holmer, Con D		505
Jimerson Princilla A		490
Imerson Raymond		499
ones Johns		600
lones, Juhus	T 7 TT T T	485
Kelloga O	Target and the same of the	486
Connected Walter To	7.7.	498
Aughint, Chief Astrobell. Seur Dr John W. ogan, rewis		50N
a Sant Dr. John W		495
own n Bowle		27.2
Venley Con Henry W		500
Manley, fon Henrykell Martin, Arma B. dartin, Korl Fletcher Meritt, E.		612
dertin Bort Flatcher		51.8
farte P		486
cDopald, Pater		17.2
cKay, John		400
Oak, Chief Look P		488
oint. Chief	······································	
		512
leeven, John R. T	· Market Control	486
aundern, Loslie M		604
	tare and the contract of the c	
eymour, J M		40,0
chenandore, Chapman		5077
chieldbauer, Edward '		
bossus, George		

rectand. Hon. N. B.		4978
latiace, Richard W		8000
fatt, Cephan A		
Fhippie, J. 8		
filte. More		\510e
		464
・ 5 5 5 4 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5 5		-

Mr Jones On the reservation itself, yes

Senator Wheeler Are they proposing to take the whole of the reservation, flooding the whole of the reservation?

Mr. Jones The whole of the flats, where it is flat Senator Wheeler. Is the reservation in a canyon?

Mr Jones Valley

Senator Wheeler. The Indians don't want that done?

Mr Jones No, sir

Senator Wheeler Would they have any objection to it being done provided they were paid what their property was worth?

Mr Jones. Yes, sir; I think they would

Senator WHEELER. They would still object to it, would they?

Mr Jones Yes, sir

Senator Wheeler The Indians built houses out there, I presume?

Mr Jones Yes, sir

Senator Wheeler The Indians don't live here as they do in the West --in tepees?

Mr Jones No, sir

Senator WHERLER And you have stores and buildings there?

Mr Jones Yes, sir

Senator WHEELER. Do the Indians pay taxes down there on their property?

Mr Jones, No, sir.

٦;

bn

m

m

e

hn

Senator Wheeler There are no taxes paid to the city, to the county, or to the State?

Mr Jones We are not supposed to pay such taxes

The Chairman Is this reservation owned by the tribe or by individual allotments?

Mr. Jones. By the tribe

The CHAIRMAN. Owned in common by the tribe?

Mr. Jones. Yes, sir

Senator Wheeler It hasn't been alloted to individual Indians?

Mr. Jones No, sir

Senator WHEELER. What income do the Indians derive on the reservation on their property? Are there any leases on the reservation?

Mr Jones. Yes, sir.

Senator Wheeler. What leases do they have down there? What property have they leased, and for what purpose?

Mr. Jones. Quarry.

Senator Whereer. Sand pit?

Mr. Jones. Sand pit and stone quarry; yes, sir.

Senator Wheeler. How much money do they derive from the quarry?

Mr. Jones. \$200 a year.

Senator Wheeler. \$200 a year?

Mr. Jones. Yes, sir. 4

Senator WHEELER. What is it, a rock quarry?

Mr. JONES. Limestone quarry.

Senator WHEBLER. Who leases that?

Mr. Jones. Jones, a fellow by the name of Dick Jones.

Senator WHERLER. When was that leased to him?

Mr. JONES. That I can't recall.

5010 SURVEY OF CONDITIONS OF INDIANS IN UNITED STATES

Senator WHEELER. For how long a time was it leased to him, if you know?

Mr. Jones. I think it was for 10 years.

Senator Wheeler. Who leased it to him?

Mr. Jones. Mr. Thomas.

Senator Wheeler Who is Mr. Thomas?

Mr. Jones. George Thomas Senator Wheeler Who is Mr Thomas?

Mr. Jones. An Indian

Senator Wheeler Was he chief of the tribe when he leased it to him?

Mr. JONES. Yes, sir.

Senator WHEKLER And from that the tribe receives \$200 a year?

Mr. Jones. Yes, sir.

Senator Wheeler Now, that sand pit, is that leased?

Mr. JONES. The sand pit?

Senator Wheeler Yes; the sand pit?

Mr. Jones Yes, that is leased, too

Senator Wheeler What amount of money do you derive from the sand pit?

Mr Jones We were to get two-thirds, one third to the nation and one-third to the owner

Senator Wheeler How much do you get from it?

Mr. Jones So much a yard

The Chairman How much does it amount to a year, approximately?

Mr Jones Well, I can't say

Senator Wheeler Don't you know, or can't you get the figures

Mr Jones. We have a treasurer to look after that.

Senator Wheeler. That is paid into the Treasury and you don't know what the figures are?

Mr Jones. The treasurer and the secretary should know that Senator Wherler It has been suggested to me that we ask you about the salt Have you got a pipe line across the reservation?

Mr. Jones Yes, we have

Senator Wheeler What kind of a pipe line?

Mr. JONES Brine for salt

Senator WHEELER Do you get any revenue from that?

Mr Jones No. we don't.

Senator WHERLER Why not?

Mr Jones That I don't know. It has been there a good many years. I don't know about that.

Senator Whereer. Who does it belong to?

Mr Jones The Solvay Process Co

Senator WHEELER That has been there for how long?

Mr. Jones Well, I can't just say-over 30 years, I guess.

Senator WHEELER. Are there any railroads across the reservation?

Mr. Jones. No, sir.

Senator Wherear. Are there any other sources on the reservation that you derive any benefits from

Mr. Jones. No/sir.

Senator Wheeler. How do the Indians live down there? What do they make a living at? 6

th

eig

cit do.

Inc cen

Λ yea ٠ for

ч S to s

Sı wite to d

M Se 'appı

Mr. Jones. Working out; some farming.

Senator WHEELER. Do the children attend public schools?

Mr. Jones. Yes, sir.

Senator Wheeler. How many children are there down there on the reservation attending the public schools?

Mr. Jones I don't know just how many there are.

The CHAIRMAN Do all the children of school age attend school?

Mr Jones. Yes, sir

Senator Wheeler. Do they pay any tuition at all to the State for attending school, or are they permitted to attend free of charge, and are they city schools, or Government schools, or are they State schools?

Mr Jones Outside the reservation?

Senator Wheeler No. on the reservation. Who puts them there?

Mr Jones State school

Senator Wheeler. The State finances the school entirely, does it?

Mr Jones They claim they do

The CHAIRMAN Is it a good school?

Mr Jones, Yes, sir.

iH11

ott

inv

 on^{2}

uon

'hat

The Chairman How many grades are there?

Mr Jones Eight grades

The Chairman Where do they go to school after funshing the eighth grade on the reservation?

Mr Joses Some go to high school

The Chairman Do they have to pay furtien if they come in to the city high schools here?

Mr Jones I don't know about that I don't know but what they lo

Senator Whereher How is your agent down there selected?

Mr JONES He is selected by the State of New York

Senator WHERERE Is he paid by the State, or is he paid out of the Indian funds?

Mr Jones. He is paid by the State \$200 a year and he gets 4 per cent of the annuity money

Senator Wheeler What is your annuity money?

Mr. Jones. They claim the State appropriates some money each year.

Senator Wheeler. The State appropriates some money each year for the benefit of the Indians?

Mr Jones Yes, sir

Senator Wheeler How much is that, do you know? Mr Jones I think it is something like \$2,500, isn't it?

Senator WHERLER. You don't know how it is that the State comes to appropriate that money for you?

Mr Jones No, sir

Senator Wheeler Well, we can probably get that from some other witness. What does your agent do out there? What is he supposed to do?

¹ Mr. Jones. He distributes the money.

Senator WHEELER. All he has to do is just distribute the money appropriated by the State?

Mr. Jones. Yes, sir.

Senator Wheeler. Pay it out to the different Indians?

Mr. Jones. Yes, sir; to the Onondaga Indians.

5012 Survey of conditions of indians in united states

Senator Wheeler. I think that is all so far as this witness is con-

K p

11 hſ

er

pr

cat

WA

V

S

 \mathbf{S}

Ň

S

 S_t

of fi

you

wou T

right

does:

does

and

coulc

but i

you c

busin

Mı

Ser

Mr

Бег

Мr

The

Mr

Sen

thems

Sn

M

Se

toli

The CHAIRMAN. Does Mr. Harrison, the superintendent down at the Seneca Nation, representing the Interior Department at Washington, ever come up here?

Mr. Jones. Oh, yes, sir.
The Chairman. How often does he come?

Mr. Jones. Every year.

The Chairman. Once a year?

Mr. Jones. Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. What does he do? Mr. Jones. Distributes goods—cloth.

The Chairman. Each Indian gets a certain amount of cloth each

Mr. Jones. Yes, sir.

The Chairman. Do you get any annuity check from Superintendent Harrison?

Mr. Jones. No. sir.

The CHAIRMAN. You don't get anything from the Government at all, then; is that the idea?

Mr. Jones. That is the idea.

The CHAIRMAN. The annuity check you get comes from the State? Mr. Jones. Yes, sir. That is why we don't understand it. The Government appropriates a big sum of money for the Indians and we are supposed to get the interest each year. That is where Mr. Harrison is supposed to distribute that.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you understand that there is money to the credit of the Six Nations at Washington in the Interior Department?

Mr. Jones. Yes, sir.

The Chairman. Do you know how much?

Mr. Jones. No, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. What would be the effect upon your reservation if these dams are put in?

Mr. Jones. The effect would be to spoil all the fertile land. The CHAIRMAN. Do you mean that the land would be flooded? Mr. Jonns. Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. Would it mean that the Indians would have to

move out of their homes and move out of the valley there?

Mr. Jones. Certainly. There are quite a few houses around there. The CHAIRMAN. How long have you Indians lived on this reservation?

Mr. Jones. I was born there and have lived there ever since Senator WHEELER. How long have the Indians been there? have been there forever?

Mr. Jones. They have been there forever.

The CHAIRMAN. For generations? Mr. Jones. Yes, sir; for generations.

The CHAIRMAN. Is there any other statement you want to make now to the committee?

Mr. Jones. That is all. We don't want any dam there.

Senator Wheeler. Why would you object if the State paid you or the city paid you liberally for your property? Why would you object to it being taken if they furnished you other places just as good or perhaps better? Suppose they would arrange for another place

Mr Jones They don't want to do that.

Senator Whileles Why not?

Mr Jones Where would the Indians go, if they buy all the lands? We have very little land left - We can't travel on the road our whole lifetime

The Chairman, Well, of course, if they paid you for your property there they would have to pay enough so that you could buy property some place else.

Mr doxi. And then we would have to pay taxes.

Senator Whereigh Then you would have to pay taxes

Mr Jones, Yes, sir

Senator WHERER. And you don't want to give up your rights because of the fact that you have your homes there, and you don't want to pay taxes because the property is owned by the tribe?

Mr Jones, Yes, sir

The CHAIRMAN Do you Indians vote?

Mr Jones No. sir

h٨

X C

he

ion

3 to

ere.

SOF-

hev

nake

you

you

st as

The CHAIRMAN None of you Indians vote at all?

Mr Jones I don't know; there may be some who vote; I can't tell.

Senator Whereer. Why don't you vote?

Mr. Jones. We are not supposed to.

Senator Wheeler. Why aren't you supposed to vote?

Mr. Jones. We are a separate nation.

Senator Wheelen. That doesn't make any difference.

Mr Jones. We have no right to vote.

Senator Wheeler. You have a perfect right to vote. As a matter of fact, you ought to vote. Congress has passed a law permitting you to vote and to become citizens of the United States, and you wouldn't lose any of your rights.

The CHAIRMAN. Tribal rights.

Senator WHEELER Tribal rights—you can't lose any of your rights by voting. And whoever tells you anything to the contrary doesn't know what he is talking about.

Mr. Jones. When a foreigner comes here to this country he

doesn't vote until he is a citizen of the United States.

Senator Wheeler. Yes: but you are citizens of the United States and the Congress has passed a law permitting you to vote. And it could pass a law permitting any foreigner who came here to vote, but it hasn't seen fit to do that. They have said to you Indians that you could vote. You are one of the chiefs down there. How is the business on your reservation conducted?

Mr. Jones. We still are on the outs.

Senator WHEELER. You say you still are on the outs.

Mr Jones. Yes; we can't get together.

Senator Wheeler. Why can't you get together?

Mr. JONES. I don't know

The CHAIRMAN. You mean that the Indians can't agree among themselves?

Mr. Jones. No, sir.

Senator Wheeler. How many factions have you got?

20405—31—pt 12----11

Mr. Jones. There are 200 Indians down there. You mean Onon daga Indians?

Senator Wheeler. Yes.

Mr. Jones. Two or three hundred.

The Chairman. Have you two factions in your group?

Mr. Jones. Yes.

Senator Wheeler. You have a council there that signs leases, haven't you?

ł

A

ir

la

or

In

by

70

In

Dre

thi Wo

ùp

WO

inte

tha

1 ma

Mr. Jones. No-well, we do have, but the agent does the leasing Senator Wheeler. The agent does the leasing?

Mr. Jones. Yes.

The CHAIRMAN. He has no right to do so.

Senator Wheeler. Does the council pass upon the signing of the leases?

Mr. Jones. Well, they did for a while, then it died out.

Senator Wheeler. Before any lease is signed is it submitted to the department in Washington?

Mr. Jones. No, sir; not that I know of. Senator Wheeler. That is all.

Mr. Brewster. Mr. Chairman, my name is H. D. Brewster. I am corporation counsel of the city of Syracuse. Before this witness leaves the stand might I suggest that he be asked whether theyhave had any meetings of the Indians and have considered this question of flood control and dams on the Indian reservation?

Senator Wheeler. Ask any question you want to.

Mr. Brewster. Because I understood him to say that the Indians. didn't want it even if they were paid for the land. Would it be appropriate for me to ask the question?

The CHAIRMAN. What about that, Mr. Jones? Have you had meetings of your Indians to decide what they want to do about this proposed dam?

Mr. Jones. Yes; sure. The Chairman. Was it a joint meeting of the chiefs?

Mr. Jones. Joint meeting of the chiefs. The CHAIRMAN. Of how many chiefs?

Mr. Jones. Seven or eight.

The CHAIRMAN. What did they decide about it?

Mr. Jones. They didn't want to do it.

The CHAIRMAN. Was that decision unanimous among the chiefs?

Mr. Jones. Yes, sir.
The Chairman. Was there a meeting of the 200 Indians in addition to the meeting of the chiefs?

Mr. Jones. No, we can't get together.

Mr. Brewster. Can you give the names of the chiefs?

Mr. Jones. Andrew Gibson, Emmet Lyons, Jesse Lyons, John White, Wilson Johnson, jr., Oceas Schenandoah, and Frank Isaacs. That is all I can think of.

The CHAIRMAN. That would be eight, counting yourself.

Mr. Jones. Yes, counting myself.

Senator WHEELER. When was that meeting held?

Mr. Jones. Last night. Senator Wheeler. That meeting was held last night?

Mr. Jones. Yes, sir.

Mr Brewster. There wasn't any one there at that time from the city of Syracuse officially to explain to you what was to be done?

Mr Jones No.

Mr Brewster How much land do you understand is to be taken by this flood prevention?

Mr Jones This lower end will cover over 600 acres

Mr. Brewster. Over 600 acres?

Mr. Jones, Yes, sir. The upper dam will cover over 400 acres.

Mr Brewster That was your understanding and what was told at that meeting?

Mr. Jones No, sir; I had been up here to see Mr. Holmes.

Mr. Brewster. You talked with Mr. Holmes?

Mr Jones Yes, sir.

he

16 V

his

an-

be

iad

hia

1/11

ldı-

bhn

acs.

Mr. Brewster. And Mr. Holmes is the engineer of the Syracuse intercepting sewer board?

Mr. Jones Yes, sir

Mr Brewster. You understood that it would not affect the land, what is now the Indian village, where most of the Indians live?

Mr Jones Oh, yes

Mr Brewster That that would not be flooded?

Mr Jones, Oh, yes, it will

Senator Wheeler Do you understand that it would be flooded or would not be?

Mr Jones Would be

Mr Brewster You understood/that what is now known as the Indian village, where most of your Indians reside, would be flooded by these dams?

Mr Jones. Yes, sir

Mr. Brewster. And was that one reason why you decided that you weren't in favor of it?

Mr. Jones Yes, sir

Mr Brewster If it was not going to take the houses where the Indians live, would that change your mind?

Mr Jones, No. 817.

Mr Brewster It wouldn't make any difference whether the program includes taking the houses or not?

Mr Jones No We would like to remain there as long as we live. Mr Brewster But suppose you could still live there, suppose this wouldn't interfere with the Indians living in the reservation, would that make any difference?

Mr Jones It has got/ to interfere. That water is going to come

up there

Mr BREWSTER. I see. But if it wasn't going to interfere, that would make some difference in your mind?

Mr. Jones. How could you fix it without interfering?

Mr. Brewster. I don't know; but assuming that it wouldn't interfere there.

Mr. Jones. There is no doubt that it would interfere

Mr Brewster But it was your understanding at the meeting that it would interfere with the Indian land on the reservation?

Mr. Jones. Yes, sir

The Chairman. Is there any other statement that you want to make?

5016 SURVEY OF CONDITIONS OF INDIANS IN UNITED STATES

Mr. Jones No.

The CHAIRMAN Have you talked with the individual Indians, the men and women of your people there?

Mr. Jones Yes, sir.

The Chairman. What general impression did you get from them in talking about this situation?

Mr. Jones They were all opposed to it. I think. The CHAIRMAN You think they were all opposed to it?

Mr. Jones Yes, sir: all that I talked with.

The Chairman You talked with quite a lot of them, did you?

Mr Jones Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN All right That is all The next witness will be Mr. Livingstone Crouse

u

Ti

V.

th

the

pre

Vei

lan

of

agı

 $th\epsilon$

rig

deı

he

th€

Αn

wh

STATEMENT OF LIVINGSTONE CROUSE, NEDROW, N. Y.

The CHAIRMAN Your name is Livingstone Crouse?

Mr Crouse Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN And you reside down here on the reservation?

Mr CROUSE Yes, sir

The CHAIRMAN How long have you lived here?

Mr Crouse About 40 years

The CHAIRMAN Are you a member of the council or a chief at this time?

Mr Crouse Yes, sir; a member of the council

The Chairman. What is your impresison of this proposed floodcontrol project that the city of Syracuse and the State apparently want to put in here?

Mr CROUSE Well, my impression is that the city wants to get control of our land, chiefly. The city of Syracuse now is adjacent to

our reservation, practically within about 200 yards.

The CHAIRMAN The city limits extend practically to within 200

yards of your reservation?

Mr Crouse, Yes, sir And just along the valley there to the city limits there are very low banks, and usually in the spring of the year the waters would rush down through the reservation into the city, and, of course, just at the edge of the city, along the line, that creek should be dredged there. Now, part of that is dredged and has a concrete bottom and there is no damage being done there. Beyond that to the reservation there is a very crooked ravine. It is a small ravine. but it sets crooked so that it stops the flood and the water kind of gathers, and separates some of those people along the borders of the city. It backs up against their houses—only a few houses. Now, what they are up to is to put up a dam on our reservation

The CHAIRMAN. To keep this water from backing up on the city

property?

Mr. CROUSE. Yes, sir. I suppose they want to let the water out, a certain amount of it, but there would be a plot of land acquired on which there would be standing water there and it would be unfit for any human life.

The Chairman. It would be unfit for anyone to live near it?

Mr. Crouse Absolutely. Senator WHERLER. Why?

Mr. CRAUSE. Because that water would gather there.

The CHAIRMAN. You mean it would be stagnant?

Mr. Crouse. It would be stagnant water standing there, and they would only gradually run so much off, so there would be no flood.

Senator Wheeler. What is the purpose of having a dam there?

Mr. Crouse. Simply to back up the water.

The Chairman. Is the reservoir to keep the water from flooding?

Mr. Crouse. Yes, sir

The CHAIRMAN. How much of your reservation do you think

would be taken if they carried out their program?

Mr. Crouse. Practically the best part of our land would be taken up, because we live in the valley—Outside of that it would be woods, rocks and hills.

The CHAIRMAN. Is this Indian village where your people live in the

vallev?

n

143

115

V

et to

00

Ų,

BT

nκ

n-

ы 10,

Θf

he

W.

ty

ut, on

for

Mr. CROUSE. Yes, sir.

Doctor LeSeur. Is there any swamp land there?

Mr. CROUBE. Yes, there is swamp land there.

Doctor LeSeur. How many acres, would you say?

Mr. Chouse, I couldn't say, I never measured it

Doctor LESEUR Just a guesa, it isn't important

Mr Crouse. I don't know-very few scres. I believe

The CHAIRMAN It is right along the stream, is it?

Mr Crottse Yes, sir.

Senator WHEELER Could they build the dam any other place?

Mr Crouse Absolutely There is a better dam site right outside the reservation

The Chairman Further back?

Mr Chouse Yes, sir; just outside the reservation. The forks of the two ravines come right in at the lower end of the reservation

The CHAIRMAN. That dam site right outside the reservation that you speak of would be one of the best dam sites they could get to

protect the city, do you think?

Mr. Chouse Absolutely And it would protect them and prevent any floods. Of course, probably if they could get the Indians' land for a song, that would be the land they would take, and get rid of the Indians, besides

Senator Whereer. What effort has been made to get the land? Mr Crouse. They just came and made a survey. The State agent came over and threatened some of the women folks and said the State was going to take it away from us. He said we had no right there and that they were going to survey it and have it condemned. Mr. Fenner, the State agent—he is not the Indian agent, he is the State agent—he protects the white men, not the Indians.

The CHAIRMAN. He looks after the white men?

Mr. CROUSE. If the white men want snything they go to him.

The CHAIRMAN. Who do the Indians go to if they want anything?

Mr. Crouse. Fenner.

Senator Whereker. What about the pipe line that goes across there?

Mr. Chouse. This pipe line was probably leased years ago. Mr. Andrew Gibson was there at the time the lease was drawn up.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you understand that the Indians were paid when that pipe line was put across there?

Mr. CROUSE. Yes, they were bribed for voting and were given \$5 a head.

The Charrman. You mean, the council members were?

Mr. CROUSE Yes; at that time. That was way back. And an agent by the name of Hines was there at the time.

The CHAIRMAN. The State agent?

Mr. Crouse The State agent, who came to these Indians. As I said a moment ago, if any white men want anything they go to the agent. And he came to see if he could carry this lease through. He got the lease for them. He came up to these Indians, these chiefs, and got them together. They refused to have the pipe line go through, absolutely refused. They didn't want it. They held a meeting there all day long. Finally they had to light the lamps for the old men to see. Finally one of the chiefs was taken outside, and some of them were given \$5 per head for voting on it, and that was how the pipe line came about. They said that that pipe line would never destroy our property and that they were going to put it down four feet in the ground.

Senator WHEELER Is that what the lease provides?

Mr CROUSE. Yes; that was what the agent stated to these chiefs They said it probably wouldn't interfere in any way with their rights, and wouldn't affect them

The CHAIRMAN Was there any written lesse?

Mr. CROUSE There was a lease, but it expired years ago, and it has never been kept up and the Indians have never received any compensation for years

The CHAIRMAN Is the pipe line buried in the ground?

Mr CROUSE Yes: it is in there now and the Indians are having trouble on account of it

Senator WHEELER Why?

Mr Crouse Our fish are being killed by that. The pipe runs through the creek, and some of this creek runs almost with that pipe, you see

The CHAIRMAN And you think the pipe line leaks?

Mr Chouse Absolutely. They are having trouble continuously. There is a gang there watching it. There is a watchman there watching all the time. It kills the grass and it kills the trees. I tried to raise some fruit trees, some apple trees, along the road and I couldn't raise them. Just as soon as the roots got down deep enough the trees died.

Senator WHEELER. What goes through this pipe line-brine?

Mr Crouse. Brine It comes from the wells at Tully, just south of the reservation

Senator WHEELER. What does that pipe line take it?

Mr. CROUBE. Right through the reservation into the city to the Solvay Process.

Senator WHEELER. What did they do about it when they ran it

through white men's property?

Mr. Crover. The white men put up such a fight and caused them so much trouble that they had to buy out the white men's property. They had to pay such big fines in coart. From the reservation up there are only a few individual owners, it is all owned by the Solvay Process.

The Chairman Has there ever been a suit instituted on behalf of

the Indians for damages?

Mr. Crouse No; we couldn't sue because they claim we couldn't prove these things, that we couldn't get to the bottom of these things exactly. I don't know how we can do it. Of course, I just came into the council a few years ago, but I have been agitating it.

The Chairman. How long have you been in the council?

Mr. CROUSE I have been in the council now about five or six years

The Chairman Have you any attorneys representing you in that or any other case?

Mr. Crouse Yes, we have Oscar Brown as attorney for the council.

Senator Wheeler Who employs him?

Mr. Crouse. We employ him-the Onondaga Council.

Senator Wheeler You say this lease that the Indians had there has expired?

Mr Crouse. It expired long ago

The CHAIRMAN And it has never been renewed?

Mr Crouse It has never been renewed.

Senator Wherler Have you got a copy of the lease?

Mr. CROUBE. No. we haven't

Senator Wheeler Have you ever seen a copy of it?

Mr CROUBE No. I haven't. That is the reason I couldn't start action

Senator Wheeler Why do you say it has expired, then? Mr. Crouse. We receive no compensation whatsoever

Senator Wheeler Have you ever received compensation?

Mr. Chouse Yes, these men received compensation; and they paid so much to the council, I believe, in the early stages

Senator Wheeler. Is there anybody here representing the Solvay Process Co.?

TOCHSS CO. (

Mr. Bruck. There will be somebody here this afternoon.

The CHAIRMAN We would like to have some one here from the Solvay Process Co. Did the tribe get any money from the lease for this pipe line in the old days when the lease was let?

Mr. Chouse It was paid to the nation at the time, I believe-to

the secretary and treasurer.

Senator Wheeler. How about these other leases that they have taken for the limestone quarry and sand pit?

Mr. Chouse. Well, this quarry is held up by our agent, Mr. Fenner.

Senator WHERLER. How is it held up?

Mr. CROUSE. Mr. George Thomas, who drew up the lease to Dick Jones, is head chief of the six nations—

The Chairman (interrupting). At the present time, or was he a

former head chief?

Mr. CROUSE. He is at the present time, absolutely.

The CHAIRMAN. I thought this man that just testified was the head chief.

Mr. CROUSE. He claims he is the so-called head chief. He is not the head chief at all, and never was. His condolence mother deposed him years ago.

Senator WHERLER. So you have two factions down there?

Mr. Crouss. It became a faction, of course, owing to the fact that we started a suit against the State. The council was all together, all agreeable, they were as one, at one time. There was no disturbance. everything was lawful. Old man Jareus Pierce, who is dead now, the Indian who started this case, got these councils together. He wanted to sue the State, or to get them to agree to pay these Indians for the land wrongfully taken at that time.

Senator Whenles. Taken by the city, you mean?
Mr. CROUSE. Taken by the city; yes. The Indians then came to a council meeting, and they were all as one; and the Oneidas, who migrated from Wisconsin, came to our rescue and financed this nation to go through. The Indians were better situated over there and they helped us collect money. At that time the Onondaga Council put up \$150, the Oneidas, of New York, put up \$150, and the Oneidas of Wisconsin put up \$150, and the Cayugas, and so on; and we entered into a contract. Now, we were flooded by the newspapers at that time, who were wondering what the Indians were going to do.

Senator Wheeler. You were not only flooded by water, but also

flooded by newspaper men, too?

Mr. CROUSE. Yes, sir; we were flooded by the newspaper men, too. They wanted to know what was going on. Now, out of that the result was that some of these chiefs, like Jesse Lyon and Emmet Lyon, withdrew from the council and became a faction and started a group by themselves, agitating, and working with the newspaper men in Syracuse.

The CHAIRMAN. Against the Indians?

Mr. CROUSE. Against the Indians, and that has brought ruin to . the Onondaga Reservation to-day.

Senator WHERLER. How about the sand pit?

Mr. Croven. About the sand pit, we went to work and renewed the lease. George Thomas made the lease with this Jones Cut Stone Co. Mr. Fenner said that the lease was not good because he didn't draw the lease, and prohibited Dick Jones from paying the royalty to the council. Dick Jones had been paying this money annually and directly to our treasurer.

The CHAIRMAN. How much does that amount to?

Mr. Chouse. It amounts at least to \$200 per year, and there is a royalty on the crushed stone we were getting, which amounts to more, but, of course, he just recently started on that royalty basis.

The Chairman. It amounts to a little more than \$200 a year?

Mr. CROUBE. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. What did you get out of the sand pit?

Mr. Crouss. We haven't received a continental cent. pit has been taken for several years. Tom Lowrey individually entered that lease and took that up himself.

Senator Wherearn. Who entered into the lease with Tom Lowrey? Mr. CROUSE. We don't know. The council never entered into it. Senator WHENLER. He has no right to take any sand from your reservation. As I understand, you land down there is held by the tribe itself?

Mr. Chouse. Yee, sir.

Sonator WHERLER. The reservation hasn't been allotted to any individual Indians?

Mr. CROUSE. No.

Senator Wheeler. It is held by the tribe?

Mr. CROUSE. Whole tribe. I met Mr. Fenner here in the city just before we started that case, and he says to me, "What are you going to do? Don't you know that Minnie Schenandore and her husband are taking the sand?"

Senator Wheeler. Are they Indians?

Mr. Crouse. Yes, sir. Her so-called husband is married to another This Minnie Schenandore and he live together, anyway. She leased it to Tom Lowrey, and there was a former lease to that, which was leased by the Indians, by the chiefs, but she threw that out and kicked them out and she bought that property from other individual Indians. These individual Indians had to recognize the council, and were getting one-third out of that, and two-thirds was going to the nation. Now, she reversed it and is only paying twothirds to the surface owner, which we never receive, and one-third to the nation, which she claims to be paying, but which she never has yet paid.

The Chairman. You mean now you are not getting anything out

of the sand pit at all?

Mr. CROUSE. No; we are getting nothing at all. It has been held

The Chairman. Are they taking stone and sand out?

Mr. CROUSE. They are taking stone and sand out and we are receiving nothing.

Senator Wheeler. You say you are receiving \$200?

Mr. Crouse. No.

Senator Wheeler. I thought you said you were receiving \$200 a

Mr. CROUSE. At that time Mr. Fenner came there and stopped Dick Jones from paying us. He said he got the authority from Judge Cooper to do this.

Senator Wheeler. What about that, Mr. Fenner?

Mr. Fenner. The money is intact now, Senator Wheeler. I have an injunction. Mr. Crouse and his people served an injunction on me, first on the sand pit.

Senator Wheeler. How did they get the injunction against you? Mr. Fenner. Through Judge Cooper—that all moneys should be paid to the State agent until further settlement, which was ilone.

Senator WHEELER. Who was the suit brought by?

Mr. Fenner. The suit was brought by Mr. Thomas and Mr. Crouse through their attorneys.

Senator WHEELER. What for?

Mr. FENNER. To determine who was, I suppose, the owners of it—of that possessory title.
Senator Wheeler. Who has the possessory title?

Mr. FENNER. Eash and every individual.

Senator Wheeler. I understand each indivdual Indian has out there what is commonly termed "possessory title," but, of course, the lands belong to the tribe.

Mr. Finner. Surely.

Senator WHEELER. There isn't any doubt about that.

Mr. FENNER. No. no.

met rted aper

n to.

at

ıll

æ,

he

ed

he

0 8

nı-

ion

ıey

up

/is-

nto

me,

also

too.

the

wed tone idn't alty and

TO 18 ts to 18.

sand v en-

rey? to it. your 7 the

any

Senator Wheeler. These people entered into a lease with the tribe Mr. Fenner. The Jones Cut Stone Co. entered into a lease after the two factions had been formed, and the lease was so formed that they signed in two separate columns, and both factions; that is, the chiefs signed the lease, and he has his lease for the stone quarry.

Senator Wheeler. And then he went into court—

Mr. Fenner (interrupting). He didn't go into court; they went into court—the factions.

The Chairman. The Indian council.

Mr. FENNER. The Indian council went into court.

Senator Wheeler. Went into court and enjoined him?

Mr. FENNER. Yes; enjoined Mr. Jones.

Senator WHEELER. Have you a copy of the pleadings in the case? Mr. FENNER. I have a copy of all of them, but you didn't tell me in the letter that you wished me to bring those things. Now, as to the money, the money has been deposited by me in the bank, every penny of it, which can be accounted for.

The CHAIRMAN. Pending settlement of this case?

Mr. Fenner. Yes, sir.

Doctor LeSeur. Are there any further steps being taken now to settle it?

Mr. Fenner. Yes; they had another suit then to determine these factions.

Senator WHEELER. Who had the suit?

Mr. Fenner. The chiefs of the nations met in conference. I was called to Onondaga by all the tribes of the Six Nations confederacy. That didn't stand, so they went up to the Supreme Court, before Judge Bryant, of the United States Supreme Court——

Senator Wheeler (interrupting). What is that? Mr. Fenner. The United States Supreme Court.

Senator Wheeler. No, no, not the United States Supreme Court. Mr. Fenner. Beg pardon—the district court judge. An agreement was drawn up by the two treasurers. Jones Stone Co. wanted to pay his rent, but he had orders—he didn't know who to pay it to; and we got an order from these two treasurers, with their councils agreeing to pay that money to the State agent, and I deposited it in the bank, and I can account for every penny of it.

The CHAIRMAN. Is there any further statement you want to make,

Mr. Crouse?

Mr. Crouse. Well, I would like to have George Thomas come to the stand here and testify about those leases. He knows more about those leases than I do.

Mr. Bruce. Mr. Chairman, may I ask just one or two questions

of this witness?

The CHAIRMAN. Certainly.

Mr. Bruce. Do you understand that these flood-prevention dams that the city proposes would flood the lands all the year round?

Mr. CROUSE. Why, absolutely.

Mr. Bruce. Do you understand that the dams are to be filled up with water all the time?

Mr. Crouse. If we had a wet season probably they would be.

ai fi

ye no da wa

the goi ally

it n N woi woi

any M Si

floo

Cove M ther in be Se

outs M it we strai troul said want is the

threation.
want
won'
M

one wası Wası stanc

M₁ M₁ decid

on th Sei

tribe) after d that is, the у.

' went

e case? tell me v, as to t, every

now to

ne these

I was ederacy. t, before

ie Court. n agree-. wanted bay it to; councils ited it in

to make,

come to re about

questions

ion dams ind?

filled up

d be.

Mr. Bruce. Still, I want to know whether you think if the dams are set back they will hold water the year round, or simply hold the flood waters at flood times.

Mr. Crouse. Yes; I think it would.

Mr. Bruce. Do you understand that they are to hold water the year round, and flood the lands the year round, like a mill dam with no outlet except over the top? Is that your understanding of the dams that are to be built?

Mr. Crouse. I understand that they were going to let out the water so much at a time, gradually, and that would then mean that there was so much water in the dam-

Senator Wheeler (interrupting). As I understand it, they were going to stop the water coming down in flood times and then gradually let it out afterwards.

Mr. Crouse. Yes, sir.

Mr. Bruce. But you say in the event that you had a wet season

it might be possible that the water would stay there?

Mr. Crouse. It might. Even if it wouldn't at other times, there would be a certain amount of water standing there, because they would only let out a certain amount so that the city would not be flooded.

Mr. Bruce. Do you understand that the land to be flooded at any time includes the Indian village?

Mr. Crouse. Why, sure.

Senator Wheeler. How much of the Indian village would it cover?

Mr. Crouse. Practically all. They were going to put a dam there on the south end and up on the north end. They would take

in both ends, as I understand it.

Senator Wheeler. You think that they could build the dam

outside of the reservation?

Mr. Crouse. Absolutely; or, if they would straighten the creek it wouldn't cause any trouble at all. They could dredge it out and straighten it and the flood sewer would carry the water without any trouble. I have had talks with citizens of Syracuse who actually said this, that that was simply a big swindle for the politicians who wanted to grab, or have a lot of money involved in this thing. That is the way they talked to me. The people there in the valley who are threatened with this dam don't want the dam put on the reservation. They said if the Indians allow this dam to be put there, "We want to move out of this valley." The white people say that "We won't live behind those dams.'

Mr. Bruce. In this lawsuit that you had with the stone quarry, one of the questions asked by the court was who were the chiefs? Wasn't that one of the questions asked by the court? Do you under-

stand that?

Mr. Crouse. Yes; I understand.

Mr. Bruce. And one of the things that Judge Bryant recently decided in his decision was who were the duly constituted chiefs on the Onondaga Reservation.

Senator Wheeler. What court decided that?

EXHIBIT V

SURVEY OF CONDITIONS OF THE INDIANS IN THE UNITED STATES

HEARINGS

BEFORE A

SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS UNITED STATES SENATE

SEVENTY-SECOND CONGRESS

FIRST SESSION

PURSUANT TO

S. Res. 79 and 308 (70th Cong.), and S. Res. 263 and 416 (71st Cong.)

A RESOLUTION DIRECTING THE COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS OF THE UNITED STATES SENATE TO MAKE A GENERAL SURVEY OF THE CONDITION OF THE INDIANS OF THE UNITED STATES CONTINUING UNTIL THE END OF THE REGULAR SESSION OF THE SEVENTY-FIRST CONGRESS SENATE RESOLUTION NUMBERED 79 AUTHORIZING A GENERAL SURVEY OF INDIAN CONDITIONS

INDIAN CLAIMS AGAINST THE GOVERNMENT
PART 25

JANUARY, MARCH, NOVEMBER, AND DECEMBER, 1930, AND MAY AND JUNE, 1931

Printed for the use of the Committee on Indian Affairs

UNITED STATES
GOVERNMENT PRINTING OFFICE
WASHINGTON: 1932

COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS

LYNN J. FRAZIER, North Dakota, Chairman

THOMAS D. SCHALL, Minnesota.

ROBERT M. LA FOLLETTE, JR., Wisconsin.

HENRY F. ASHURST, Arizona.

JOHN B. KENDRICK, Wyoming. FREDERICK STEIWER, Oregon. FREDERIC C. WALCOTT, Connecticut. PETER NORBECK, South Dakota. JOHN THOMAS, Idaho.

BURTON K. WHEELER, Montana. SAM G. BRATTON, New Mexico. ELMER THOMAS, Oklahoma.

NELSON A. MASON, Clerk WILLIAM O. SKEBLS, Assistant Clerk

SUBCOMMITTEE ON SENATE RESOLUTION 79

LYNN J. FRAZIER, North Dakota, Chairman ROBERT M. LA FOLLETTE, Jr., Wisconsin. BURTON K. WHEELER, Montana. ELMER THOMAS, Oklahoma.

> NELSON A. MASON, Clerk WILLIAM O. SKEBLS, Assistant Clerk

CONTENTS

HEARINGS	
	Page
Anadarko, Okia., November 21, 1930	13639
Durant, Okla., November 10, 1930_	19501
El Rego. Okia November 21, 1930	19000
Kulinkin Aveni'y. Orag may yx 1uxi	TOAR
Lawtuu. Ukia November 22. 1930 - 1989 - 1989 - 1989 - 1989	19099
Mescalero, N. Mex., May 4, 1981	19007
MUSKOZCE, UKIR., November 14, 1930	19000
Okmulgee, Okia., November 13, 1930	19E1A.
rawkee, Ukia., November 19. 1830	19849
Polica City, Okia., November 19, 1939)	198KW
NIGWIES CRES NOVEMBER OF 1020	TOAKA.
Taçoma, Wash., June 1, 1931 Warm Springs, Oreg., May 29, 1931	19880:
Warm Springs, Oreg., May 29, 1931	196500
Washington, D. C.:	TOOOL
January 22, 1930	194004
January 28, 1930.	19409
March 17, 1930	10401
December 5, 1930	13493
December 16, 1930	18533
Detember 10, 1890	13535
WITNESSES	
Berger, Edwin A.	
Derger, Edwin A.	13535
Boudinot, Frank G.	13501
Buchanan, James	13663
Coffey, Jas. I.	13470
Collier, John	13469
Counsil Meializ	10501
Crawiord, wade	10410
Daklugie, Asa	13629'
Dawson, John	13568
Dennison, Aucie	190504
Dirigin. Bon	40044
Dudus. Caville istatementi	10400
Fuller, W. H. (statement)	12205
Fuller, W. H. (statement)	19661
Golze, R. L.	1040V
Guidelkon, Arthur	19099
HATCHATT & NAMBIA (Statement)	4000
Henderson, Daniel B. Henry Wilson J.	13609
Henry Wilson I	13476
Hudson Aha	13431
Hudson, Abe	13665
James, Peter J.	13660
Johnson, Andrew	13657
Johnson & McGill	13605
Nellokk, O. J. (Statement)	196901
Kersdaw, L. R. (amdavit)	19451
Mias, Unier	13637
Kias, ChiefLewis, Grady	13571
LOCU, JOHN	12020
Lone Wolf, De Loss	13639
Margold Nathan R	10000

CONTENTS

•	Page
McVay, G. G.	13572
Nickson, Theodore B.	13480
Niebell, Paul M.	13499
Neumann, David	13418
Owen, Robert L.	18612
Peak, S. W.	13503
Pipestem, George	18848
Rhoads, Hon. C. J.	13400
Roberts, George	18845
Shinnemon, Joe	13858
Sixkiller, J. H.	13609
Smith, E. B.	18580
Steve, Wilfred	12001
Stormont, George T.	13413
Thompson, Jackson	18519
Towner, Elwood	13885
Tulloss, Stewart	13464
Underwood, Marguerite	13812
Van Court, E. J.	13433
Wasson, George	13869
	13578

allotments and selections. Later, after the decree was reversed, of course, by the citizenship court, this land that was allotted to these applicants was withdrawn and allotted to more fortunate people. I have a diagram of just one individual family that has a selection which I merely present for your consideration.

RE CLAIMS OF THE SIX NATIONS (NEW YORK)

PETITION

To the Indian Investigating Committee of the United States Senate:

We, the Hodinonshonni, the league of the Iroquois, otherwise known as the Six Nations Confederacy, who were the first to establish on this continent law and order and a government respected by the tribes of Indians, America, and by foreign nations; we, who were the original authors of that form of government which has given the largest degree of freedom to mankind, thereby making possible western civilization; we, who through the most critical times of a struggling foreign people gave to them the heart's right hand, and bread and life, and by these things secured and determined the liberty of the land and made possible the great Republic of the United States; we, who put our trust in time-old honor between men and between nations and our whole faith in the national honor and integrity of the people we had helped to become a nation made a solemn convenant with the United States of America.

We, the Hodinonshonni, your petitioners, respectfully submit to your honorable investigating commission that by the treaty of Fort Stanwix, 1874, the Six Nations were secured in the possession of approximately 18,000,000 acres of land in western New York and Pennsylvania, bounded by the survey known as the Sir William Johnson line of property handed down to us from the treaty with

Great Britain of 1768.

That by the treaty of 1784 the Six Nations were secured in their independent self-government.

That by this treaty the Six Nations were guaranteed protection from the United States Government.

That by this treaty the Six Nations ceded to the United States the whole of the Ohio Valley.

That by this treaty the United States and the Six Nations were to remain

faithful friends That, according to our traditional honor, we the Hodinonshonni, have kept

the faith to the present day.

And we desire to remind the United States of America, of the great circumstances out of which this treaty grew.

The terms came out of the pre-war promises of the Revolution by Gen. George Washington. At that time both the British and the colonial forces coveted the alliance of the league of the Iroquois.

Both sides knew whichever side could ally itself with the confederacy would have the balance of power. A treaty council was asked for by Sir William Johnson, and was granted by the confederacy. Sir William told them that the English asked for an alliance, and their support against the Colonies; that the English Government would pay them 5 pounds gold for every fighting man, and offered them a treaty guaranteeing them security in their title to their territory, and protection, against all encroachments "as long as water runs and grass grows." Also should the British be whipped, they would deed them as much land in Canada as they then possessed in New York and would guarantee them their sovereignty as a nation there.

Gen. George Washington, two months later, asked for a national council of the Iroquois, and it was granted. He told them the Colonies were poor, but they were fighting for liberty, the one thing dearest to every Indian heart. He said he could not offer them gold, but asked for an alliance between them and the Continental Congress soon to be formed. And should the British be whipped, the new Government of the United States would renew the alliance, both recognizing the sovereignty of one another. The United States would guarantee them in their title to their lands forever.

At first the Six Nations firmly held to their policy of neutrality. Had not Gen. Joseph Brant, a powerful Mohawk leader, been persuaded to lead away a following of the confederacy to the British side, the Revolutionary War would not have been so prolonged. Still the Six Nations remained neutral, but the British now sent primitive expeditions into the Six Nations country. The Oneidas, siways the friends of General Washington, now put all the fighting men of the Oneidas, the Tuscaroras, and those of their adopted peoples, the Stockbridges and Brothertowns behind General Washington and gave his starving army adequate provisions and so quickly determined the outcome of

As the President of the new United States, the Father of his Country kept the faith of his Iroquois allies and personally directed the Fort Stanwix

treaty of 1784. -

It was made with the most vigilant observance of all the formalities due an international document. It was the result of conferences between duly authorized representatives of both nations,

It was duly ratified by the United States Senate and promulgated to the

ì.

by

ng

8

Βđ ut

he

(CD)

Mr.

拡

æð

h

ith

ant

be

ole

ain

ept

rir-

en

nld AM hat

8

ing

tle

ter

eed nld

dl

OF,

irt.

em

ish

ice.

Dot

127

/ar

It remains to-day the most dignified treaty in the whole history of this country's Indian relations.

It was made with a civilized power already recognized as such by France, Holland, and England, and a government which was a better established politi-

cal unit than the white government for many years.

For a hundred and forty-four years your petitioners have lived and seen the embarrassments of the United States Government toward the Six Nations, promoted by the State of New York. When the confederacy first protested the President of the United States answered them in these words: "Be assured that the United States of America will never see you defrauded, but will protect you in all your just rights." And the protests of President Washington to Governor Clinton of New Nork is a matter of history.

Beginning with 1786, contrary to the constitutional provision prohibiting the States to enter into treaty relations with Indian nations, the State of New York began a series of treaties with separate nations of the confederacy for cessions of their coveted territory. Ruin and fraud were the order of these

Parties interested in the cessions of land were made members of the

personnel of the New York treaty commissions.

Parties representing the Six Nations had no power constitutionally on the Indian side to sell, without the consent of the people of each nation, and without the consent and ratification of the general council of the Six Nations Confederacy. The loss of Six Nations citizenship to the Delaware Indians is an example of the punishment due any Six Nations people who violated this provision of the Iroquois constitution.

Finally, by the treaty of 1784, the Six Nations had no power to sell land

without the consent of the guardian, the United States Government.

Under the articles of confederation, "Treaties shall constitute the supreme

law of the land."

"Your petitioners pray that your honorable commission will investigate the facts and the charges herein set forth to the end that a sacred covenant between the league of the Iroquois and the United States of America may not become a scrap of paper at the hands of a powerful nation through a sinister organ whose power to destroy the Indian peoples of the land has come to be ground for a world appeal; that the "reign of terror" in bureaucracy may be ended and the day of better understanding between the red man and the white man may be made possible.

Your petitioners charge:

1. That Governor Clinton and the delegation from New York did all in

their power to keep the Senate from ratifying the treaty of 1784.

2. That the officials of the State of New York from 1784 through the years willfully defied President Washington and his successors; defied the Congress of the United States, the Supreme Court, and the United States Constitution.

3. That though both the Congress of the United States and the Legislature of New York have passed stringent liquor laws making it a crime to give or sell liquor to an Indian, that liquor was the main argument used by New York State commissioners in procuring the so-called Indian treaties.

4. That every foot of land bought from the Mohawks, Oneidas, Cayugas, and Onondagas was illegally obtained in absolute contravention to the laws of

Congress, to the United States Constitution, and to the treaties.

5. That President Washington vigorously protested to Governor Clinton that these so-called State treaties were made and the land taken away in utter contempt of Federal authority.

6. That from the day the treaty of 1784 was ratified and promulgated, the State of New York through officials, through local chambers of commerce, and through paid hirelings, both white and Indian traders, have used every means in their power to discredit and disorganize the Six Nations and that they succeeded since 1867 in destroying to a great extend their solidarity and

7. That prior to 1867 the State of New York had no help or abetting from the Federal Government in the interference with the Six Nations' affairs, but since then a system has been built up under the Interior Department, the Indian Bureau. This bureau has joined hands with New York to further

break down the Six Nations as a nation.

8. That the State of New York has taken these lands illegally procured from nations of the Six Nations and has issued State patents to its citizens for

9. That the United States Government has issued no patents for any of this land and that the patents issued by the State are null and void and have no force or effect.

10. That a great deal of this land, especially city real estate, has no title

but is strictly on lease.

11. That the title of the land along the rivers and streams now controlled by the Power Trust and its connections is vested in the Six Nations and that the Six Nations' claim to riparian rights are as well founded as any other

12. That the Six Nations Confederacy vigorously protested to the Federal Government through the years so that no statute of limitations can run against them; that the law of laches does not apply to people who have no

power to sue.

13. That prior to 1867, when the Indian Bureau was organized, the State of New York claimed no jurisdiction over the Six Nations, yet throughout the last 60 years New York has assumed considerable jurisdiction over the Six Nations' people and their affairs. It has appointed agents over each reserve, who inefficiently take charge of business affairs without a protest from the Federal Government, and we charge that the agents have been partial, and have at all times sought to create discord among the Indians.

14. That any act performed by these so-called State agents, except the distribution of State annuity, is illegal and without warrant of Federal law; that dual control over our people is illegal, a nuisance, and must be stopped.

The Boylan case has brought the American people face to face with the crime which has been perpetrated on the Six Nations Indians. It has brought the State of New York and the United States Government to a point when they must face this issue and make a settlement with the confederacy for the wrongs of degrading, pauperizing, and well-nigh annihilating a once powerful nation, which was the hope of the American Indian on the Western Continent. An Indian by the name of Margaret Honyost had mortgaged 32 acres in Oneida, N. Y. In a few years she was foreclosed and forced to move. An action was started by the United States district attorney to declare the foreclosure illegal, The said action went to the Federal Circuit Court of Northern New York, with Judge George W. Ray presiding. After a long hearing Judge Ray handed down a decision, stating that the title to the land had never left the Six Nationa. That the Iroquois Confederacy was still a nation and had never given up its right of self-government. And in effect, therefore, no one but the Six Nations government could mortgage or sell 1 foot of the property guaranteed under the treaty of 1784. The effect of this decision was that the 32 acres then in the hands of an innocent purchaser reverted back to the Six Nations by court order and so stands to-day,

An appeal was taken by the white man to the Federal court of appeals, and

there Judge Ray's decision was sustained.

This case brought up the question of jurisdiction between the Federal and State Governments over the Six Nations. As a result of the discussion, the State appointed a commission to investigate the status of the Six Nations. The report of the chairman of that commission follows:

First. The Six Nations Indians consummated a treaty with the United States Government through its regular channels, the same being approved and ratified by Gen. George Washington, at Fort Stanwix in the State of New York in 1784, by which they were ceded certain territory within the State of New York.

"Second. That the ceding and setting over to the Indians of this territory was in accordance with and at the conclusion of a treaty consummated by the

Indians as a nation and by the United States as a nation.

"Third. Further, that the passing of the title of the ceded territory to the Indians of the State was a legal and proper transaction, and that the Indians as a nation became possessed of the ceded territory the same as any other nation would become possessed.

"Fourth. That the said Indians of the State of New York as a nation are still the owners of the fee-simple title to the territory ceded to them by the treaty

of 1784."

We charge that since the Six Nations began a rehabilitation program and a litigation against the St. Lawrence River Power Co. and the State of New York, that the Indian Bureau has carried on a constant propaganda against them in its usual sinister way to break up their solidarity and progress, and that through it the United States Government is made to appear as an ally of the political and other enemies of the Six Nations.

That among its efforts, it caused postal authorities to investigate the officers and organizers of the Six Nations, and that when the postal investigators found no fraud against them that the bureau next conspired with one Duncan Scott, commissioner of Indian affairs at Ottawa, to have the Six Nations' officers and representatives arrested and tried in Canada on charges of fraud.

That the Indian Bureau put its inspectors on their trail to try to find evi-

dence to convict them in Canada.

That during the trial at Montreal the bureau sent its chief clerk to testify against the indicted people. That under cross-examination he admitted that the bureau had been carrying on a propaganda against the Six Nations; that he was the man authorized to do it; and that public money had been spent in this effort.

The trial at Montreal before Judge Wilson, of the King's bench lasted 10 days. During the trial no evidence was produced before the court along the line of the charges of fraud above made; but the Six Nations were compelled to try their whole case, leaving the court to define the Six Nations' position. The Six Nations did not want a "whitewash." They wanted a clear-cut decision of Six Nations' status as well as a verdict as to the honor and integrity of their representatives.

"Justice Wilson, one of Canada's greatest jurists handed down the following: "I am not surprised that the Six Nations should look for more and more independence. They have their own government; there is no doubt of that. They say they are self-governing. So they are, to the same extent that a municipality is self-governing or that the legislature of the Province of Quebec

is self-governing.

The jury decided in eight minutes that the Six Nations' representatives were conducting the affairs of their nation as they should be conducted. We are informed that this trial cost the prosecution over \$17,000. We have our suspicions that the bureau at Washington gave its share in money as it did in

other things to procure conviction.

We charge that the conspiracy between the Indian Bureau of Washington and the Indian bureau at Ottawa has brought about the enactment by the Canadian Parliament of a law to arrest any Indian who contributes money to prosecute any claim without the consent of the commissioner of Indian affairs in Canada; that this law is intended to persecute the Moliawk constituency of the Six Nations, who by the Jay treaty were wrongfully left on the Canadian side against their protest and the protest of the Six Nations, and the specific agreement finally with the commissioners of the Jay treaty that the boundary line between Canada and the United States was to be lifted into the sky over the Mohawk Indian land.

We charge that Barnhart Island, which belongs to the Mohawks, is in the United States boundaries, and that the State of New York has assumed title to it, and has transferred it to the St. Lawrence River Power Co. That the lease for Barnhart Island has expired long ago and that no lease money has

been paid for over 60 years.

Your petitioners desire to remind the United States of America that the Six Nations are not under the Bureau of Indian Affairs, and that the Indian Bureau's acts of wanton contempt, interference, and persecution against the independence and integrity of the official personnel of the confederacy is ground for war between nations, were not the protectorate reduced to a state of pauperism and helplessness by acts of fraud and harassments allowed through the years by the guardian Government. Believing intensely in the justice of our cause, we petition your honorable commission to investigate how many means, how many people, and how much money has been used in the Indian Bureau's propaganda against the Six Nations, more particularly between the dates of February 15, 1922, and October 18, 1927.

The Seneca Nation in 1849 changed its form of government with a separate understanding between it and the United States Government, and that in the absence of machinery provided by the Federal Government in their relations with the Six Nations the Senecas have been coming to the Interior Department. By this change the Seneca Nation left the Indian form of government, adopting) to a certain extent, the white form. Under this form and under the eye of the Indian Bureau, a most corrupt government has reigned ever since among the Seneca Nation. Elected councilors, in the place of chiefs, largely mixed bloods, have carried on a system of looting quite equal to their white example. No report as to the oil, gas, and land lease revenues are made to the Seneca Nation. No increase in the per capita distribution of royalties to the Seneca people has been made for years despite the increase in the revenues. The Seneca declaration of the change in 1849 was not acknowledged before a notary until 1923, long after the original signers were dead.

The Onondaga Indians own a reservation of 4 miles square. Most of it is hills, there being a small part in bottom lands which alone can be used

for crops.

We charge that the city of Syracuse covets this reservation and that immediately it has a plan to take away the bottom lands for dam sites, and that the Indian Bureau has promised its assistance in getting the land; that a prominent New York politician offered the Onondagas \$15 per acre for land worth \$250 and told the Onodagas that if they would not accept it the Indian Bureau would help him get it anyway

A litigation was started June 6, 1925, in an ejectment action against the St. Lawrence River Power Co. by James Deer, a St. Regis Mohawk, under the auspices of the Six Nations. This suit was filed in the Federal District Court of Northern New York by the New York law firm of Wise. Whitney & Parker. Some months later the State of New York came in as party defendant

on its own volition.

On September 29, 1925, the St. Lawrence River Power Co. filed a motion to dismiss the complaint on the ground that no Federal question was involved and that the plaintiff being an Indian had no legal authority to sue, although being a citizen of the United States. It was at this stage of the proceedings that the State of New York interpleaded as a party defendant.

The motion to dismiss was argued November 21, 1925, by Col. Jennings C. Wise for the plaintiff and by Hon. Charles Evans Hughes for the defendant, At no time in the pleadings did defendant's council undertake to set up a title to land in question for the obvious reason that the so-called treaty of 1824 by which the St. Regis band had been divested of possession was wholly

without effect at law, being null and void, under the Constitution of the United States, and the Federal statutes enacted pursuant thereto including the treaties of 1784 and 1797.

It was specifically stated under the articles of confederation that the United States took protectorate over the Indian nations and a proclamation was issued that Indian nations should be independent of any State.

Article 1, section 8, of the United States Constitution conferred upon Congress the sole right to regulate commerce with Indian nations.

Article 1, section 10, of the Constitution forbids any State from entering into any treaty or alliance with an Indian nation.

Article 2, section 2, of the Constitution conferred upon the President of the United States the exclusive power by and with the consent of the Senate to'

make any treaty.

July 22, 1790, at President Washington's request, Congress passed an act (1 Stat. 137) expressly forbidding the States, no matter what their preemption rights might be, from entering into a treaty with any Indian tribe or nation.

In 1823, 1831, and 1832, John Marshall, Supreme Court Justice, handed down three decisions, laying down three great fundamental principles. Indian rights were guaranteed by solemn treaty between Great Britain and the United States and protection by the Constitution was expressly declared.

Judge Cooper, of the Federal District Court of Northern New York, took the case under advisement and no decision was handed down until October 18, 1927.

Immediately a formal request was made on the United States through the Secretary of the Interior to intervene on behalf of its wards. The request was referred by the Secretary of the Interior to the Attorney General. The Six Nations attorneys took the matter up with the Department of Justice, and pointing out to Assistant Attorney General Parmenter that intervention was necessary, not alone to protect the prima facie title of the United States, but the right

of occupancy of its citizen wards as well.

Pending final action the Department of Justice at once notified the United States district attorney for the Northern District of New York to prepare himself to intervene without delay should the Attorney General decide so to do. Immediately Deputy Attorney General Manley, of New York, arrived on the

scene, and, with powerful support, succeeded in heading off intervention.

At least three times representatives of the St. Lawrence River Power Co. have approached Six Nations' representatives asking if there was no way by which matters could be settled out of court. July 6, 1927, a day was tentatively fixed for a settlement conference between the Six Nations' representatives and those of the St. Lawrence River Power Co. The Six Nations' representatives were asked to come to the conference prepared to state the amount they would accept and to be able to show how the title was to be quieted. There was no Federal intervention obtainable.

We wish now to call the commission's attention to the memorial submitted by Hon. Charles E. Hughes, then Secretary of State, in answer to the memorial submitted by Great Britain in the case of the Cayuga Indians, before the

British American Claims Commission in 1926.

"The right of domain which vested in a nation ultimate fee to the land carried with it the exclusive right of acquiring from the various Indian tribes inhabiting it their right to the soil, which were considered as limited to a right of occupancy of the land respectively used by such tribes as their huntinggrounds. This limited occupancy might be lost by the Indian tribes through abandonment, or forfeited through engaging in war against the sovereign, or the title in some instances might be extinguished by purchase from the Indians by persons authorized by the sovereign. This dominant right in a sovereign to extinguish the Indians' right to use or occupy land of which the ultimate fee is in the sovereign is called the right of preemption. It precludes not only other powers but also the subjects of the sovereign, without his express authority from acquiring the Indian right of use or occupancy of lands.

"It is this example which the United States since they became by their independence the sovereigns of the territory, have adopted and organized into a political system. Under that system the Indians are so far independent that they live under their own customs and not under the laws of the United States; that their rights upon the lands where they inhabit are secured to them by boundaries defined in amicable treaties between the United States and themselves, and that whenever these boundaries are varied it is also by amicable and voluntary treaties by which they receive from the United States ample

compensation for every right they have to the lands ceded by them.

The Six Nations believe this treatise by Judge Hughes to be the greatest summary of the treatles, the United States Constitution; and the laws of Con-

gress in regard to the purchase of Indian lands ever penned by man.

As Secretary of State, knowing the Constitution and the laws of Congress as no other man living, we can well understand the forceful position he took, And we can well understand that he never dreamed that a great Nation like the United States could have allowed any other method but this one to be pursued. He has stated the only legal and tenable way of securing land title from the Indians.

In conclusion, we pray your honorable commission to consider that the United States of America gladly received our assistance to its nationhood in the trying days between 1776 and 1783. That we gave that assistance on the assurance that we could trust the national honor and integrity of the United States. That beyond the beautiful traditions between the two nations of that time, the Six Nations are secured doubly in the protection guaranteed to them by the supreme law of the land and by the cession of billions of acres of the Ohio Valley.

That though the Six Nations have suffered heavily in the looting of their lands, their more recent persecution by the arm of the United States Government through the Indian Burenu is calculated to break them; that inasmuch as Federal intervention which is their just due from the United States Government is at the same time being withheld without adequate reason, your petitioners charge there is a collusion between the United States Government and the politicians of the State of New York to keep them defrauded and

Respectfully submitted.

EXHIBIT W

HEARINGS

REPORE A

SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE

TTEE ON INTERIOR AND INSULAR AFFAIRS

UNITED STATES SENATE

EIGHTIETH CONGRESS

SECOND SESSION

NO

S. 1683

THE TO CONFER JURISDICTION ON THE COURTS OF THE MISSOR NEW YORK WITH RESPECT TO OFFENSES COMMITTED ON INDIAN RESERVATIONS WITHIN SUCH STATE

S. 1686

BILLITO PROVIDE FOR THE SETTLEMENT OF CERTAIN BICATIONS OF THE UNITED STATES TO THE INDIANS OF

3, 1687

ABLIATO CONFER JURISDICTION ON THE COURTS OF THE NATIONS - REPORTED TO CIVIL ACTIONS - BENTEEN INDIANS OR TO WHICH INDIANS ARE PARTIES

the use of the Committee on Fabragor and Course Affairs

MAY 1 3 1948

UNITED STATES COVERNMENT PRINTING OFFICE WASHINGTON: 1948

CONTENTS

130
3 60
169
5
5.0
9 6
168
100
115
165 35
201
97
0,210
i 6
7 7
č
18
85
173
30
118
202
47
187
97
95
153
113
119

HUOH R. BROWN, Chief Clerk

CARI, A. HATCH, New Mexico
JOSEPH C. O'MAHONEY, Wyoming
JAMES E. MURRAY, Montaga
SHERIDAN DOWNEY, California
ERNEST W. MCFARLAND, Allzone

UCENE D. MILLIKIN, Colorado
DWALD V. ROBERTSON, Wyoming
UY CORDON, Oregon
UNROY C. DWORSHAK, Idaho
ALES N. ECCON, Montena
EOHGE W. MALONE, Nevada
RTHUR V. WATKINS, Utah

COMMITTEE ON INTERIOR AND INSULAR AFFAIRS HUGH BUTLER, Nebraska, Chatrman

Statement of-Continued

Stillman, Mrs. J. G., Troy, N. Y. Terrance, Frank, chief, Mohawk Reservation, representing St. J. Tribe of Indiana Roosevelttown, N. Y. Thomas, Goorge, chief, Six Nations.

Thompson, Einer B., St. Regis, Cattaragus
Wade, Leighton T. counsel, Joint Legislative Committee on India
Waterman, Cecilia, Onondaga Reservation, N. Y.
Webster Rose, Chief, Onondaga Reservation, Syracuse, N. White, Alec, chief, Onondaga Reservation, Syracuse, N. White, Moses, Mohawk, Indian, Hogansburg, N. Y.
White, Miss Viola J., member of St. Regis Iribe, Evanston, Ill. Acting Commissioner of Indian Affair Williams, Dean, treasurer, Seneca Nation of Indians. Zimmerman, William, Jr., Acting Commissioner of Department of Interior

NEW YORK INDIAN

TUESDAY, MARCH 9, 1948

Washington, D.SUBCOMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS, COMMITTEE ON INTERIOR AND INSULAR AFFAIRS, UNITED STATES SENATE,

Sübcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 10 a. m., in the committee 224 Senate Office Building, Senator Arthur V. Watkins (chairresent: Senator Butler (committee chairman) he subcommittee) presiding. it: Senators Watkins (presiding) and Ecton.

[S. 1683, 80th Cong., 1st sess.]

mmittee is now considering S. 1683, 1686, and 1687

3, 1686, and 1687 are as follows:)

r Watrins. The committee will resume hearing.

confer jurisdiction on the courts of the State of New York with respect to a neurose committed on Indian reservations within such State

Congress assembled, That the courts of the State of New York urisdiction over offenses committed by or against Indians and other ndian reservations within the State of New York to the same extent s of the State shall have Jurisdiction over offenses committed elseacted by the Senate and Nouse of Representatives of the United States in the State as defined by the laws of the State. Ē

[S. 1686, 80th Cong., 1st sess.]

provide for the settlement of certain obligations of the United States to the

tific with a view to the settlement, by lump-sum payment, of the obligation fifted States to pay to the Indians of the Six Nations of New York a fiftennuity in clothing and other useful articles under the provisions of office treaty of November 11, 1794, with such Indians. ed to enter into negotiations with the tribal councils of the Six Nations ted by the Senute and House of Representatives of the United States in Congress assembled, That the Secretary of the Interior is unthorized

he Secretary is further authorized and directed to enter into negotla-the tribal council of the Seneca Nation of New York with a view to the by lump-sum payment, of the obligation of the United States to pay idians of such nation a permanent annuity in lien of interest on stock rovisions of the Act of February 19, 1831 (4 Stat. 442)

pon the conclusion of the negotlations authorized under this Act the e Seneca Nation of New York, respectively, the amounts agreed upon iall make a report to the Congress concerning the results thereof, and naking of an appropriation therefor by the Congress, shall deposit sury of the United States to the credit of the Six Nations of uch negotlations.

the merits of the case. In every action in Peacemakers' Court, such action shall be brought interest shall have the right to appear in person or by counsel and Ē

name of the real party in interest.
The Surrogate's Court shall be composed of one person for each the Al tive reservations at the next annual election after the adoption of thi and the Cattaraugus Reservation, to be elected from the residents of the

They shall hold their office for the term of two years, and be elected eye years thereafter

process, and proceedings now adopted and in force among the Surrogal New York State shall be the forms, process, and proceedings in use, a be adopted in the courts hereby created, with the right of appeal for They shall be known as Surrogates, and shall have jurisdiction of all moon each reservation for which they are respectively elected, the same as rogates of the different counties of the State of New York have, and the decisions and determinations by said courts, to the council of the Seneral the same as from Peacemakers' Courts.

Section 5. The power of making treaties shall be vested in the council ject to the approval of at least three-fourths of the legal roters and the d

Section 6. There shall be a clerk and a treasurer of the Nation. The of three-fourths of the mothers of the Nation.

on the Cattaraugus and one on the Allegany Reservation. The rights, d Section 7. There shall be two unreballs for the Nation: one shallduties, and liabilities of such shall be as defined by law, and liabilities of each shall be as defined by law.

Section S. The council may provide for the election of Highway Co sioners. Overseers of the Poor, Assessors and Policemen for each of the reservations, their duties to be defined by law.

Section 9. All officers of the Nation named in this constitution sa

elected hiannually for the term of two years.

removed for such cause as is recognized by law, in such manner, and for All officers of the Nation named in this constitution may be impead prescribed by this constitution.

Section 10. Every male Indian of the Seneca Nation of the age of tweil years and upwards, residing upon either of the reservations of the and who shall not have been convicted of a felony shall be competent. at all elections and meetings of the electors of the Nation and shall be,

to any office in the gift of the people of the Nation.
Section 11. The compensation of all officers of the Nation named in this stitution shall be such as prescribed by law and the salaries shall not be ind diminished during their term of office.

Secrion 12. The council shall meet annually on the first Tuesday of De

The president shall have power to convene the council in extra session as the interests of the Nation in his judgment requires. of each and every year.

Section 13. The council shall have power to make laws not inconsisten council and not inconsistent with this constitution shall continue in full and effect as heretofore until repealed or amended, to the extent and Section 14. The laws and regulations heretofore made and adopted the laws of the Constitution of the United States or of the State of Nei or of this constitution.

SECTION 15. The present officers of the Nation shall hold their offices tively until the first Tuesday of November, 1899, or until others are elected. manner, as the council shall deem lawful and proper

their places in accordance with the terms of this constitution, unless cause.

Secrion 16. It shall be unlawful for the council in their discretion by quorum vote to appoint a committee of three for revision of the cons The duty of the committee shall be on ten days' notice of their appoin seems necessary and proper, and to report the constitution as amende to prepare amendments or alterations of the constitution as in their

It shall be the duty of the council to submit the same to the electorism Nation for their approval or objection, to be determined by a majority, the qualified electors at a meeting called for that purpose on the Catta and Allegany Reservation, respectively. In case the proposed amending

formittee are rejected, no action shall be taken by the council or the electors the to amending this constitution within one year from the date of said Sing and rejection

Committee. WILLIAM C. HOAG, ALFRED L. JIMESON,

hator Watkins. The next witness will be Mrs. L. G. Stillman,

STATEMENT OF MRS. L. G. STILLMAN, TROY, N. Y.

entor Warkins. You may give your full name and address for

is STILLMAN. Mrs. L. G. Stillman, of Troy, N.

enator Warmins. Do you represent anyone besides yourself matter?

its. STILLMAN. Well, I have worked with the Mohawks mostly with various divisions of the Six Nations since the second Indian mission was established by the State of New York; the first was Shator Warkins. Wait a minute. Are you in an official capacity esenting.

Enator Watrins. I notice you have a prepared statement, haven't frs. Strinman (interposing). I have been asked by different is nof the members of the Six Nations, particularly the Mohawks divarious other ones, that I come in and try to help them.

Mrs. STILLMAN! I have.

Shintor Warkins. We are going to have to limit the time on the theses from here on. You can file your written statement, and we limit you to 15 minutes for the oral contribution.

E. STILLMAN. Yes, I will try.

P. Hass, you raised a point with which I agree. You said that Six Nations ceded land to the United States. In other words, retained what they didn't recede as their own tribal property. on tell me if that has been sold to the United States?

procedure The committe 't permit the witnesses to cross-examine anybody. nator Watrins. Just a moment.

Mis. Stillman. Oh, excuse me. I just wondered if he can tell me. Senator Watkins. You see, we are just a little jealous of our rights. Mis. Stillman. Excuse me. (Will anybody tell me if this land has stablish the point that that still remains separate territory, distinct believe, is what the issue is here. As fur as these Indians sold to the United States? In other words, I just want to try ancy and government of their own people on their own lands. er words, our Federal Government when this occurred promised Six Nations that they should be protected in the peaceful United States land, just as distinct as is Canada or Mexico. ied to explain it to me, they want to retain their sovereignty tion./

lator Ecron. In other words, they are a nation within a nation;

STILLMAN. I don't like to admit that. That would be contrary constitution. But if you will grant me that, this territory was

not ceded, is not a part of the United States any more than Canadi we have a nation within a nation. That territory hus never been cen has never been sold to the United States, and it is just as disting Mexico is. Do you understand? We have only the right of discord If you will read First Peter, 5:15, I think it is, it is equitably, si in there that that territory is distinct from ours, irrespective of citizenship act. These people have continued to operate under

within our government? No. We don't want that, do we, as long peaceful occupancy and government for their own people, on their Again, do you want to admit that you have a government opera you have allowed them and have promised them the protection in

My point is, how can this legislation be passed by Congress, any n

come to pass legislation over a people whom you have not conque and who are not voluntarily submissive to your laws, until the ti them, if you want to send the Army on and just tell these peol "Shush, get off this country, it is our country." That is not the ho of our nation nor the integrity of the United States. And when than you could pass legislation affecting Counta or Mexico, with arrives, if it ever does, that they want to become assimilated and? grace ourselves before the foreign governments today? Do you withem to stand up before the UNO and say, "Well, the United State marvelous. It is protecting all small democracies."? Is it? want to join with us and become a part of our country, shall me

I wrote to President Roosevelt: "Do you mean that to cover all si ised protection forever, not just for today—until these people wis become submissive to us, until they desire, to become amalgand democracies? What about your nearest neighbor here whom you p

with us!"

The honor of our country rests on the fact that we protect them

the notice of our country reads on the taxt that the provent the peaceful occupancy and government of their own people. He going to be Hitler? Another point—pardon me. Go ahead. Senator Ecron. Mrs. Stillman, I want to ask you a question. I say if and when the Indians want to be assimilated. Take S. 16 for instance. In section 2, it says, "The Secretary is further authority and directed to enter into negotiations with the tribal council off

Seneca Nation of New York, with a view to the settlement.' In o words, Congress doesn't even pretend to make a settlement. That to the Secretary and the tribal council of the Seneca Nation.

Nation? These bills purport to be for the Six Nations, do they not Mrs. Stillaran. Does that cover the other nations or just the Se Senator Wathins. I think they cover all of New York.

Senator Ecron. But my understanding of it was where there w nation and you had a tribul council, nothing would be done until yo

I am not a lawyer agreed to it. Mrs. Stillman. Maybe this is diverting. understand

Senator Warkins, I thought you were.

Senator Ecron. I would say you are a pretty good lawyer. Thank you. Mrs. Stillman.

Maybe this is diverting for a minute, but irrespective of those, we recently had a case at St. Regis Reservation in which the surro

isn't any jurisdiction, and yet that judge sits up there and tries to ontempt of court. I said, "What court?" Where is the court?", New York is asking for jurisdiction in those bills, admitting that attempted to adjudicate between two Indians on Indian lands. no attention to the surrogate subpena." I called Mr. Manley in the attorney general's office and he told me I would be cited hen what they can do on their own reservation, when the Federal d to the Indians in Mohawk—and I went up there twice—I said,

We will never mator Warkins. It doesn't make any difference. sions in 23 Federal

I wrote the protest for those men and told the court that he is STILLMAN. I don't know. There is a whole lot of them. You interfere with the internal affairs of Indians living on reserved

dn't act, that he hadn't any jurisdiction.

wait a minute. He hasn't gone any further. It is held in ubeyis. STILLMAN. He went right ahead and acted-sold the land.

iow you can't say that these reservations or these Indians are New When you say that those reservations are within the e of New York, the point the gentleman raised, you have a governsuntil a determination is made by this committee. ndians.

t within our government, contrary to our constitution. enator Warkins. What do you want us to do about it?

ten of their foods. I have never been molested. I have never had Indian insult me, and I can't say that of our own white men stayed on the reservations. I have slept in their houses. I have y don't ask anything more than to be left in peace and to work out is. Stillman. I want you to let them alone. Let them in peace. own affairs. They seem to have managed to live a hundred Are they any worse than some of the slums of our cities?

onse like that, but it is contrary to the rules of the committee for demonstrations of any kind. We will overlook this one, but please enator Warkins. I can understand your feelings when you get a plause

do it again.

nator Warkins. That is all right. You go ahend. Your time rs. Stillman. I am sorry I caused it.

e has done, remember, it has not been in the spirit of giving some-ig, but it has been in the spirit of paying for something and with fining out, I am warning you. people should be protected; that no matter what New York

want to say that in 1945, this gentleman down here, Mr. Wade, upposed to advise me of a meeting to be held in Albany. I wasn't tention of getting something more.

is that report that Mr. MacKensie submitted state the opposition At any rate, I went.

by the delegates at that meeting? Not one word of opposition

WADE. I beg your pardon, madam. STILLMAN. But Mr. White, who was not a delegate, he and Kickberle, who wasn't there, was reported, and, as far as I can (don't see where the opposition, the men who did op-

pose—there is no name mentioned that I can read; maybe I can't don't know.

Mr. Wade. May I interpose?

thing you would like to. We will just let the lady have her time and when she gets through, then we will give everybody else-can help us—an opportunity to be heard. So that if there are mai that any witness takes exception to, you will have your opportunity when your turn comes, if you are one of the witnesses we are go Senator WATKINS. Just a moment. We will permit you to say Go ahead. to hear from. That doesn't mean every body,

I cannot understand why Congress should be so anxious to force je Mrs. Stillman. If these people object to bills and do not want the ation over them. In fact, we were told at that meeting in 1945. it wasn't the State that wanted this jurisdiction, but it was the U States that wanted New York to have jurisdiction.

All right, what jurisdiction can the United States give to the S of New York?

Senator Watkins. We will find out if we pass this bill. Mrs. Stillman. I certainly would like to know. because what,

peaceful occupancy and government of their own people. The on thing you have are those seven major crimes which was an agreement between the Indians and the Federal Government, and I believe the diction has the United States at this moment? You have got a arate people whom the United States promised to protect in don't hold if the Indians are on the reservation. I don't like to they only hold when they are between a white man and an Inc them that, because I don't want them going around murdering sother, but I think that is probably the law, and I don't find any tr on the reservation or when Indians are off the reservation, but prior to 1871 that was ever abrogated

citizenship or not. I am not against their having citizenship if H want it, but I say, if I don't want to be a citizen of Canada, you not going to push me over here and send me to Canada and make citizen of me. Have we any right to force these people to be citizen of the United States against their will?

Senator Watkins. The Supreme Court says yes. I can't see how Congress can pass the citizenship act under artic section 8, paragraph 4, without amending the Constitution, beyou admit that you have to have a uniform rule of naturalization congress, I think, was forced—pardon me, not forced, but I.k how that was pushed through Congress. The Department of Interior had no policy to inquire as to whether the Indians wa

Senator Watkins. The Supreme Court says yes. Mrs. Stillman. Well, I don't agree with it.

Mrs. Stillman. I think it is the difference of opinion that sha Senator Watkins. That is just a difference of opinion between and the Supreme Court.

that they respect us when we force legislation over a race and a nate We don't h Do you th with whom we have a treaty to protect forever in the peaceful anything to do with it but what our status should be. be brought before the United Nations Organization.

pancy and government of their own people? Senator Ecron. This Indian business gets deeper and deeper

he time.

F. Stillman. Absolutely, sir; and it is not a part of New York E, but New York State surrounds it. The treaty was made. That The York State. I am a New Yorker, but I am ashamed sometimes thinke to admit it when I read the past history of my own State. You 329-it will be in here-and see if you wouldn't be ashamed to state resorted to over these people who couldn't understand. use the term "ally" and "subject" as synonomous. We use the term ded" and "reserved" as synonomous. We know that they are not.

The were allies—these people. I don't care whether they get a cent in the Congress of the United States, and I don't care anything else, the public papers of Governor Clinton, you will find the attitude of me volume 8 of the public papers of Governor Clinton; take around it that you are a New Yorker and resorted to the things that New ot that if they want to retain their peaceful occupancy of their own nent, they have a right to, and we as citizens of the United States bound in honor to protect them, as we have promised them, not for firy and their own territory, under their own tribal form of govy, not for tomorrow, but the treaty says forever, and the treaty be in here. I don't want to talk too much about it. If you wil t.been abrogated.

They drafted these Indians. They wrote to me and wanted to know at to do. I said, well, when I wrote to the Department of Justico I they said, "Well, under the citizenship act, of course, they have be drafted." I wrote back to the Indians and I said, "It is my inty; I have to respect its laws, but if I were an Indian. I wouldn't ted States. How could they be a citizen of the United States Even though Congress passed the citizenship act, it didn't amend Constitution and it didn't abrogate any treaty. Even the act of lif I wanted to go and serve the country, for my own country's ection—I mean for the Indians' country—I would file a statein they were still operating under their own tribal form of govern-it? How can you? Can you have a citizen of the United States ating under another government, and that has been going on t that I would serve, but I was not serving as a citizen of the ich 1871 definitely says that no prior treaty was thereby abrogated irafted." If they wanted to put me in jail, I would stay there.

Ries a Congress to suddenly pass legislation saying that no Indian signing within the boundaries of the United States is considered a lien of the United States. If we did that, Mrs. Stillman, we would litalong? Senator Ecrox. Let me ask you this. Just suppose that we under-

ie Indians in my State are citizens of Montana. the biggest uproar in this country you ever heard.

We recognize them as citizens. They can run for office. I have d in the State legislature with the Indians. And you say they is Stillman. Do they want to? Has a poll ever been taken of They want to be citizens. ot citizens of the United States.

ix Nations? I am not talking about your Indians. I am talking understood and I understood in 1924 that that was a voluntary ie today. Now if certain ones want citizenship, I say all right. iship, that we couldn't force citizenship under our Constitution. t.the Six Nations that are involved in these bills before the com lid that act lie dormant from '24 until the last war?

wasn't it enforced during all of this period when these Indians operating under their own separate government? They didn't of under our Government as citizens of the United States.

government might be—it might need some improvement, but I th if you give them a chance, they will improve it—let them live in pe Indians that want to be citizens move off of their reservation and live with the white people. They can go to jail with the w You have got a complex matter before you, and I think the and simplest way to solve the problem is to kill those bills. Let want, but those that want to remain in business on their own terri under their own tribal form of government, whatever that for Can't we do that much to save the honor of our country?

Senator Watkins. Well, I think we have covered the 15 min and you can file your written statement.

(The statement above referred follows:)

Eximinity 11

To The Members of the Bightieth Congress of the United States Public

GENTLEMEN: In protest against logislation pending before this honorable strind ambassadors of the Six Nations Confederacy with whom our Re Government entered into treaty relations. The citizens of the United States believe that our country was founded on the principle of liberty and justic all, have marshaled to the aid of this now weakened confederacy, which retains its separate, independent, democratic form of government irrespe of the Citizenship Act of June 2, 1924. WASHINGTON, D. C., March 9.

Under the Articles of Confederation, the treaty of 1784 was executed being the United Colonies and the Six Nations—two separate governments occup separate territory to which each owned the allodial or fee simple title. This reallismed, under our present constitution in 1789, through the regularity channels required by Congress for the execution of a treaty with any fig

peace and friendly treaty for the purpose of receiving them into our favoration protection—the 1779 terms of peace were us with a public enemy, not is a citizen our armed service without the consent of the tribe or nation, affirmed by National Council and the consent of Congress." (20 Johns. Rep. 695-713) What act of government could more clearly and strongly designate the Ludians as totally detached from our body politic and as separate and independent communities?" (20 Johns. Rep. 697.)
Under the terms of the treaty, 1784-89, our Federal Government promised protect the Six Nations forever in the peaceful occupancy and government of the "Congress in 1783 waived any right of conquest and recommended proff

We did red lands to the abortginal owners, we affirmed the land as theirs. This cede lands to the abortginal owners, we affirmed the land as theirs. This ladian delegates who went to Washington to protest agreessions by New State. As late as 1871, the Government stated that no weaty prior to the March 3, 1871, was thereby abrogated. To date, there appears no precord whereby Congress has repealed any treaty. Therefore, it still remain own race and nation on their own reserved territory, separate and distinction lands ceded by England at the close of the Revolutionary War. We Supreme luw of our land and is so considered by the traditions of the Six N. Although Congress in 1945 refused to pass S. 1179, New York persists

control of the Six Nations, by presenting similar legi-Today, the members of the Six Nations are appealing to the President a under bills S. 1683 and S. 168 effort to secure

honorable Members of this Congress to protect them against further end

ments by the State of New York.

tection title 25.

of their rights and interests as confirmed in United States C.

They beg us to fulfil

our agreement

The Six Nations object to the passage of Senate bill 1686 as they feel that the fulfilment of the stipulations of that 1794 Trenty we evidence our desire fulfilment of the stipulations of the money involved, but the principle. Their objection to bill S. 1683 and S. 1687 is twofold: feur of loss of what defenance of their separate country; and fear of losing their independent.

ing purchased by Great Britain and occupied and governed by England plus figight of discovery. This right of discovery is ably defined as the prepared of discovery is ably defined as the prepared of the control limits) in 20 Johnsons Reports Majind in 6 Peters 515. Therefore, whilt the Six Nations sell to the United Miss. (45 Hun 346) what little remains of their original territory, they are er their original rights as owners of the soil, by fee simple or allodial title, assenarate body politic whom we recognized as a nation, ranking as any fan nation, with whom we executed a treary. When extinguished, the title ider the terms of cession by Bugland, the United States secured the title to When extinguished, the title

Many members of the Six Nations have received some education in our schools this their ability increases in grasping our records in contrast to their truditial growing repugnance and fear of New York State is developed. Their New York? Vork? Their is a second of the Indian delegates that it was the Fleu Byck. sin the United States.

iff, not the State, seeking the passage of legislation by Congress to confermation on New York. This is strange since Federal adjudications have need to allow New York State jurisdiction over these Indians when living on pred lunds in tribal relations if matter involves only Indians. That ugain the separate, national dopain of these. Indians as distinct as Canada or to over whom New York could not adjudicate.

fighte report of the Honorable Mackenzie, chairman of the joint legislative finite report of the Honorable Mackenzie, chairman of the joint legislative finite of New York, you will not find the protest of the authorized delegates of fix Nations reported. But, the remarks of a nondelegate (Moses White) who send the reservation and of Nick Bailey (not present) were recorded. After now, while sweking jurisdiction, the Survogate Court adjudicated in the fifte of a deceased India on reservation land, ignoring the written protest fifth the Chiefs, filed with the Judge. Herewith is submitted a copy of that fifth the Chiefs filed with the Judge. Herewith is submitted a copy of that fifth continues to function without power or authority. What an insult to this

"will agree that it should be designated "The United States Problem With Frok States." gress and to the Constitution of the United States. ghear so much of the New York State Indian problem.

for following, is a brief outline to show that the lands over which New York fiss jurisdiction are not a part of that State.
Sou will read the Public Papers of Governor Clinton, volume 8, pages 328, and 330, it will be cleur to you that the State was definitely autifiederalistic firespecifie of Cougress used every effort to consummate the 1784 treaty. Spirit of the Six Nations was to be broken and they to be dependents of the not authorized the State to enter into treaty negotiations. On page 328; ingress, therefore, on the ninth article of the Confederation claims the exiterist to make the peace; and, if the tribes are to be considered as indefent nations, detached from the State, and absolutely nuconnected with it, the Finally, the Federal commissioners wrote the Indians that Congress of Congress would be uncontrovertible.

fied by them, was not a part of the colony of New York. In reafficing that the in 1789, we know that what are today culled "New York Reservations" not a part of New York State. Even the 1796 treaty with the M-hawks was finitely, when Congress executed that treaty of 1784, under the 9th article ablished the assertion of the Six Nations that their land or territory, therein y an affirmation of what they already owned, occupied and governed before apparently Fork was a colony or State. It was a means of appeasing those Indians folons of acres sold to Macomb by the Land Board of New York apparently

but the knowledge or consent of the Indians or the Federal Government gh's History of St. Lawrence and Franklin Cos.) ious decisions indicate the land is not held by State or Federal power." ate from State." (169 U. S. 264-189 U. S. 331-6 Peters 553-20 Johns. (6 Peters 519.) is exclusively in the Government of the Union."

I wish there were more had a day with vou. Mr. Rockwell. Thank you. I wish I Senator Ecron. I wish you could, too. just 24 hours in the day and night here.

COUNCE. HELD AT THE ORCHARD RESERVATION OF THE ONEIDA NATION

H. Rockwell to represe our interest in the matter of our nution herituge and Government connecting We, the undersigned fully back the written conclusions of our council he We, the Oueida Nation of Indlans, appoint William

Saturday, March 6, 1948.
Avenida George, Pierre George, frene Burdick, Vera Hanyoast Capetor peater, Nelson Jarman, Pisie M. Eckhard, Bill Eckhard, Don John Emily Johnson, Homer John, Anna Scanandoah, Lydin Jöb Anna Scanandoan, Lydin Joh Orace Johns, Nelson Scanandonn, Lyman Johns.

COUNCIL OF ONEIDA NATION, MARCH 16, 1948

Because of disturbance in our international relations with the United Sta purpose of delegating a member of our Onelda Nation, to a hearing to be f in Washington. D. C., on the 9th day of March 1948. Members of Oneida Nai lands for of America, makes it necessary to assemble here on our home Council called to order by assembled.

Chairman

. Secretar

Our discussion in matters relating to the New York State unauthorized just diction to deal with our ancestors, leads us to come to the conclusion that it is our best interest to avail ourselves with the power of our treaty with the Fedel Government to continue.

The records of the New York State's dealings with our ancestors is an unforg lable disaster to the Oneida Nation.

require our right to continue to live under the status agreed upon, as grations to our ancestors by treaties in which many tracts of land was released to the white man's government. Practically he payment for our Uneita Nation's freed dom to live in a distinctive community, under a self-government and never to the disturbed. Copys of the treaties nade between the New York State and till Oneida Nation in which there were to be a semiannual payments amounting to nearly \$8.000 annually, ceased many years ago. Though the treaties were mind to be in full force forever. The Oneida Nations of Indiana agreed to the low figure of semiannual payments because they expected the force of the treaties would continue forever as guaranteed by the New York Stufe Government. The Oneida Nation's religion was that they claimed no right to sell or release. A review of the New York State's broken promises is on other pages attached We the Oneidn Nation of Indians feel that we have a legitimate reason

In this instance the Oneida Indians' religious beritage was ignored and destroyed by the New York State government's disloyalty to its treaty obligations with the Oneida Nation. Whereas the Federal Government does not interfere with all one's religion. Our rights to our ancestors' religion should command due respect lands to such a way as to distoherit the unborn generation rights as they coming the world like all of the other Indians have been coming in for many years It was therefor the Oneida Nation's religious act of providing for their pasteri from the Federal Government as well as it does other people's religion and government. The homeless situation of the Oneida Nation is in part caused by the M unauthorized jurisdiction over the Oneida Nation by the New York Sh it is a shameful situation, to destroy almost completely a nation of Indian then, after so many years ask the Federal Government for a full jurisdich aver, a nation of people that has been robbed of everything. Not only the honses but the freedom to hunt and fish as it was guaranteed to them by a treat Above all other rights, we have been denied our right to choose our sovereign hy forcing us into citizenship in the law passed in 1924. A bill of which were Six Nations chiefs, vigorously opposed such legislation but to no avail.

government

Iroquois when the young new country resilzed the urgent need of silisnee of a nation of people like the Iroquois. By the request of the Federal Governme for an agreement with the Six Nations to not sell any of their land withouth The United States Government requested a favor from the Six Nations

That is the fasent of the Federal Government, was quickly made into a treaty. That is the resty of 1784. The treaty that removed all danger to the Six Nations selling their like holdings of land to any enemy nation, or to any one without the Federal Overnment's consent reaty of 1784.

It was not the Indians fault if he sold any land to a buyer if he didn't get the

oper consent of the nurchase.

So, in every case where the New York State bought land from the Oneida Nation hithe treaty of 1784. Many treaties were made between New York State and the Desida Nation, in which the treaties were to be in force "forever." None are in without the Federal Government's consent was in defiance of the law contained re now. New York State violated all the promises contained in the contracts Nene are down as treaties.

We the people of the Oncida Nation feel the loss of our heritage provided by our

Eine Indian Department has deduce one control of the distribution of cloth to deciding to the wording of the peace treaty of 1794. The distribution of cloth to deciding within the borders of New York State and to those who are living friendly with them. I want to say that this was faithfully earlied out by the Obeida Nation years ago. Indian person with a white inother and an Indian father was an Indian as well as the Indian with an Indian white was an Indian of the Obeida Nation. Our ancestors don't with So many homeless, Oneidn is the absolute proof of the above iffsh people.

We will next hear from Chief Frank Terrance, St. Regis N. Y. jugive your name to the clerk, and your residence?

OF CHIEF FRANK TERRANCE, MOHAWK RESERVA-TION, REPRESENTING ST. REGIS TRIBE OF INDIANS ATEMENT

TERRANCE. I live on the Mohawk Reservation, Rooseveltown,

Senator Ecron: Are you familiar with these bills which are up for isideration ?

Ir. Terrance. Yes.

Senator Ecrow. Do you have written testimony, Mr. Terrance? You

ty proceed.

Now the bulk of the tribe has been holding council right along since have been at this, for about 15 years. We have been holding meet-Mr. Terrance. Now gentlemen, I am one of the confederate chiefs, is unit of Six Nation Iroquois, being duly chosen in accordance with it customs of the Six Nation federacy. Now last fall along about is, council, and going into this Indian problem, looking into it ptember or October I received these bills, several of them, and I let ne of the Indians have them to study over, these three bills, and I ked into these three bills, studied them over carefully and separately roughly to find out what is the status of the Six Nations.

authorities of the St. Regis Tribe of Indians, the so-called elective lefs. The State Indian agent goes down there on the reservation and ids election according to the State law by ballot, going into a booth hese people have come to me now and then complaining about what e New York State people are doing to the Indians, complaining to dropping the ballots in the presence of the New York State Indian

ere is any difficulty arising among the Indians of our tribe they go these chiefs to make their decision when any difficulty arises about hese people, these authorities or the elective chiefs, any time that

to the white man, but they are very sacred to the Indian, and if the New State law is imposed on the reservation, the laws and customs of the ind the laws and customs of the Indians are not will end.

23. The Indians have expressed to your committee their opposition to the laws. These drastic changes should not be made as contemplated in the bills without a further study from the Indian standpoint, and the libiting given a nopportunity to carry out the plans for criminal procedure that the

expressed before the committee.

by the Indians? Is this not unconstitutional? Many other questions suggest themselves, from my experience in dealing with the Indians, but I think yet properly the Federal Government—the guardian of the Indians—throughting services of their qualified attorneys general should consult with the Indians. ferred upon the Indians by an act of Congress without a formal accepting place in this picture, must be provision so that the rights of the Seneca Indiare not annihilated. Many questions must be studied. Can citizenship bet and have time and opportunity to formulate the plans and purposes of indians in regard to the legal procedures and legal questions raised by the There must be law and order. There must be clear jurisditcion. But,

For the present, these bills should not be passed.

Respectfully submitted.

SILVER CREEK, N. Y., March 29, 1948.

ROBERT P. GALLOWAY. Attorney, Silver Greek, A

STATEMENT OF CORNELIUS PLUMMER

Mr. Prommer. My name is Cornelius Flummer from the Catta gus Reservation, Senaca Indian. I was picked up kind of on an enth-hour schedule. I didn't have any time to get anything ready pick up anything, so I guess I will have to kind of talk from one the Senator Ecron. Give the reporter your name and your resid and then in your own words tell us what you want to tell us. to another to the best of my recollection,

I didn't come prepared. I didn't expect to be called to come do

here, but I am here to make the best of it and try to help my people. Now there are some things that I don't think are just exactly ng in the administration of Indian affairs at home. I have been this ing of how much better the State of New York will be to us i accept their jurisdiction, if we come under their exclusive jurisdic I wonder how much better they will treat us than they are now.

I have a little fault to find with the Federal Government as well the State government, that is, I think there are chances for repair

both governments.

Now we had a Federal Government medical dispensary, for exam on the reservation near the Thomas Indian School. The doctor the was maintaining that office twice a week, and any time between the 2 days if you were sick or any of your folks were sick, you would that doctor's house and get treatment, get anything you wanted Government expense.

They have got a hospital there now for the Indiana seems to be just a place to examine people. I don't know of any person being kept there for any length of time. It is just a dod The State has done away with that and they have got and arrangement.

new building now and running at the expense of a doctor's fee of about 1,500 a year, the last I knew about it, and the Federal doctor a office the same as the other one was, only it is much better. It is medical treatment to the Indians for \$500 a year.

he between 12 and 1 o'clock at night without any grouch or grunn. The got up and waited on nie. Now as it is we have got a stor that is worth \$1,500 a year and we can't be sick only 1 day in there, I am told, so there is a chance for a little repair there, I e could go day or night. I have been there to his office for sick week, I am told, so there is a chance for a little repair there,

The Government of the United States in the early days had a prepa-

thave to go to the State to ask for a council. We had one right ian went under the title of Colonel Nash in that office and if we he little town near us called Cattarangus. There was an office there. in for our Indian Service, law service near our reservation. ted service and law at, any time, then that is where we went.

way, the Indian would go and report his claim to that office and he fisome white person wanted to beat an Indian out of his rights in

Sanator Ecron. Was that a Government office or a New York office? r. Proximer. Government, Federal. We were not hampered at all service without any delay.

service that way. It was very handy.

St-office building there. The thing of it was I had sold a fat calf to smarket, sent it into the Buffalo market and the calf weighted 230 minds, and it should have sold for between 58 to 61 or 62 dollars, sorting to the market price, and I got a check for \$25.61. Exeturned it to the Commission office. I didn't want that. I said ow I went into Buffalo liere a little while ago and went into the new

there must be a mistake. Well, I waited about 2 weekse and he sent that ill back in the post office and sent it to the United States Commisoffer in Buffalo and it is there now. I don't know how we are coming

Senator Ecron. That was the Indian agent, was it? with it, but that is another thing, you see.

Mr. PLUMMER. No.

Senator Ecron. Who sent you that check? Mr. PLUMMER. That is the commission merchant, but I went before United States attorney, one of the attorneys to have him look it et whether I got a square deal or not. I didn't think I did. In fact, mow of many others that thought they didn't have a square deal

Mederal Government in this case. I said, "I am a Seneca Indian under Mederal protection by treaty." That is the reason I said I thought I mas subject to Rederal protection if it involves the Government in that Now this young lawyer asked me how I figured that it involved the fóre that.

Millerent branches of the Government. Now, in the first place, we side to do our business with the headquarters in the War Department site of the Indian Bureau. In the early days our headquarters fay. "Oh, yes," he said, "That's right." Withe Federal Government should make up with the Indians, sort out me, in the War Department here in Washington, and now it is in

Egnator Ecron. You don't want to go back to the War Department, Indian Bureau.

F. PLUMMER. Why we had good service there. I don't know what We had good service then. frence there would be.

Senator Ecron. Well, aren't you getting good service now

Mr. PLUMMER. Well, now, I hadn't thought so much about particular part of it, but I was just naming the routine of our rela

ship with the Federal Government.

Senator Ecron. I see. Mr. Plumner, will you tell us why would have objection to the State of New York looking after crimes and the criminal offenses on the reservation. Do you of

Mr. PLUMMER. Yes, I do.

over to the State jurisdiction altogether, because I think it is not healthiest thing for the Indian. I don't believe it is.

Around 1920, '21 perhaps, the State legislature was called upon organize a committee. The then Governor at that time wanted Senator Ecron. You want to leave it the way it is?
Mr. Plumer. Yes. I want it according to the treaty, protect by the Federal Government; try to rebuild it where the Government. might be a little bit lax in our affairs, to fix it up and not turn

3,000,000 acres of land was due to the New York Indians that the York and wanted everything dug up where the light would simulated that was done and they worked 2½ years with this committee and at the end of that time the committee submitted its report to State legislature and they all dropped their heads to their breasts in never approved of it or denied it. They just went numb and not income know the status between the New York Indians and the State of M said a word to approve of it or disapprove of it when they found State was utilizing at that time.

Now they haven't done anything about trying to pay the India for it, and if we came under their jurisdiction I wonder if the

would then.

Senator Ecron. In other words, it all boils down to this. You thin that you have a future claim against somebody, somewhere, som Is that it?

Mr. Promner. Well, what would it be if they never paid f

property? What would it be?

Senator Ecrow. I suspected that. You have hope anyway and want to thank you, Mr. Plummer. I think that is being honest think that really is the bottom of all of the objection to these bill because I assure you that we as a committee do not wish to take a lling away from you. Don't you see that?

if you wouldn't be better off and be better satisfied if you'were in the laws of New York State instead of under the jurisdiction of Indian Bureau, but New York would be permitted to do certain th Mr. Plunmer, I see, yes. Senator Ecton. We don't want to do that, but we were wonder according to their Indian laws.

Mr. Prommer. I wouldn't have it that way.

Senator Ecron. You don't want it that way?

Mr. Plummer. Claim or no claim, I wouldn't have it that way Senator Ecron. All right, thank you very much. We were gl Now our time is getting away from us and we are supposed have three witnesses yet, I would like to call all three of their

Me and let them elect one of their members as a spokesman. We Gilef George Thomas, chief of the Six Nations, Rev. Livingston muse, secretary of the Six Nations, and David Green, secretary, get away from here soon

iondagn Council.

or identification purposes, will you gentlemen give your names to

MEV, LIVINGSTON CROUSE, SECRETARY, SIX NATIONS; AND TEMENTS OF CHIEF GEORGE THOMAS, CHIEF, SIX NATIONS; AVIS GREEN, TREASURER, ONONDAGA COUNCIL

fr. GREEN. My name is David Green.

enator Ecron. You are the secretary, aren't you?

r. Green. No: treasurer.

r. CROUSE. I am Livingston Crouse.

enator Ecron. And you are Reverend Crouse. And you, sir, are ief Thomas?

fr. THOMAS. That's right.

Ir. THOMAS. Well, that is immaterial to me, but I think in view the matter, that is now under consideration, that they expect me Snator Ecron. Which one of you wants to speak for the others? ie the spokesman.

Santor Ecron. All right, sir, we will be glad to hear from you.

in these bills, which I do not intend to read.

sin regard to these bills, and I want to say a few words in regard to fr. Thomas. I am sure that you have a copy of this that was introged at yesterday's meeting. That simply substantiates our contenrecord on file with the committee.

'e have a body of the Iroquois Confederacy known as the Six > tions, and they hold councils from time to time to discuss any final questions affecting any of these Six Nations. Serion. You are all members and representatives of the e protests.

Nations, are you not?

r. Thomas. Yes. Well, we are all representing the Onondaga so, therefore, the duties and powers of the Onondaga Council. ea council at each nation. This is a hereditary chieftainship form are here. I represent the Six Nations because I have that position, the holder of that position as the head chief of the Six Nations, overnment which was originated a long time before the United sever formed its Government, so it is very old.

wish to make known that we had this government a long time it to the time when the United States was formed. Therefore we maintained this form of government, and I am proud to say to you here are other things that you have patterned after these things. Seagle that you have in your flagpoles and your silver dollars, that is did puttern this form of government that we have established you have patterned after our form of government

is the emblem of the Six Nations; so we are very proud that you? patterned after that,

Senator Ecron. We are too.

Mr. Thomas. Yes; and another thing. The people whom I meeting in my travels often ask me this question. "What has your form of government ever done for the people of this world?" It strikes in world is so unique, and I have every reason to feel proud that made the Western Hemisphere civilization possible because of greatly when they ask me that quesetion, when I know this far I am proud to say what our form of government has done to fact that the United States went to work and patterned after form of government.

Now you can see today they have 48 States, and that is just exacting what our Six Nations started originally to do—to colonize all the Indians throughout the West. That was the plan when the follower of government was established, to colonize all the Indians through

The West, but we did not go only just that far. When we entered this agreement with the United States we're

six nations. We were five originally and later we added the sixti natter what way you look at it, to solve these Indian problems while known that we have entered, we have unanimously passed this relution protesting against all these three bills which are now befoou, and we feel by this legislation it has no weight whatever? are now before us.

Forced legislation is bad. We all admit to that, but if the Sinations ever want to make any legislation affecting them by right of their treaty, they should get their heads together and make them of legislation that they wish to make.

They should get their heads together and sponsor this bill sing then they should have both representatives, Federal Government and the Six Nations government. If they want new legislation they must agree, both parties concerned.

We understand that these bills as created were not sponsored these two parties. It originated from some outside source, so that reason we are reluctant to pass upon this, under those circle stances. When we are dealing with a treaty commission, we a

have to be very careful when we make any kind of change. That has been the theory of the whole Six Nations that they ha been reluctant to come to any kind of terms which might, to a cer people have explained that no part of these bills would mean its extent, impair the terms of our treatics, but at the same time

going to infringe upon our treaties as they are today, but as I si legislation is not going to remedy this situation.

The whole thing in a nutshell is this, and that is that we have better trying to ascertain. The claims that we have against the State York are enormous, probably one of the biggest cases in whole history of Indian relations, and we have been beating around bushes so much. I notice, and we all point to this fact that

have this tremendons claim

such time as we have made some kind of a settlement on these claim but before that time it would not be logical according to our stap point, because of the fact that we feel that just like if you want to Therefore we do not feel it is justified to accept any legislation if

ise, a wagon and a harness so you can get around and do someang backward.

hat is the same thing with our case here. We would be working ward. We won't be able to progress toward the things that we

Snator Ecron. How long have you known that these claims were

Ment between you and New York? have a fellow by the name of E. A. Everettin Potsdam, N. Y., who a member of the assembly at Albany at the time, and he was chairle the investigation to find the legal status of these Indians, the n of the conservation committee at the time. He was appointed to quois Confederacy.

Senator Ecron. How long ago was the act?

hat time, and we have gone so far that we think we have established r. Thomas. That was in early 1920, along about that time. That thave been over 26 years ago. I have been studying these claims claim,

enator Ecrow. You haven't tried to collect?

if. Thomas. No, we haven't. That is the reason why I say that would be working backward by trying to pass this legislation, the result would be that it would hamper the transon of the negotiations for a settlement of these claims if we transthe jurisdiction. That would be the most dangerous weapon that

Foould use against us, and we explained this matter.

Is a id, we have been sort of beating around the back bushes it. I said, we have been sort of beating around the back bushes it. We didn't come to the point where we could say now this is the five. We didn't come to the point where we could say now this is the grould use against us, and we are not going to allow that to happen,

troduce the members of the Iroquois chieftains. I wish you would These are the men; the duly constituted chiefs of the Iroquois

delegates here do not believe that we have a body of the Six Naishere, a duly constituted body of chiefs of the Six Nations. senator Ecron. I think we heard all of you yesterday. fr. Thomas. I merely wished to introduce them. Now I want to eithe reason why I want to introduce these men. Perhaps some of

in all and a sometimes we teet that maybe we are not going withing as the Six Nations, but I proved to you today that we have a tantial amount of men here that are solely 100 percent of this Ve have some of these reservations where they have some opposition ing the line of establishing our Indian rights and it is sometimes been able to be heard here and they presented themselves quite Sometimes we feel that maybe we are not going to quois Confederacy which is now before you, and I am glad that they

mator Ecron. I am sure they have, Mr. Thomas, and we are very ased to have all of these chiefs here with us this afternoon.

r. Thomas. Thank you.

enator Ecron. I want to thank you on behalf of the committee for rine presentation.

Thomas. Thank you. I will introduce Mr. Crouse here, if he d like to say a few words, if time permits

Senator Ecron. As I told you before, we would like to hear eaching everyone of you, but I don't see how we will be able to since it is so lift is a quarter to five, and there is one man who says he thought heave on the list and has asked for just 5 minutes additional time. Unlike Reverend Grouse has something extraordinary to say in additional think we will have to say that time is over.

I do not want to omit anybody, you understand. If you can green us a few words for the record, I will be glad to have you do so. Please make it as brief as possible.

Reverend CROUSE. In reference to these bills that are now pending this bill takes over jurisdiction in the State. That is what these bill are for, to give the State full jurisdiction, both criminal and civil is it not, and if that is the case, then you are breaking up the eithin confederacy or the treaties. Tou are taking your obligation and dumping it over into the State of New York to legislate over us Terminal and the confederacy or the treaties.

dumping it over into the State of New York to legislate over us 18th Of course it is a very beautiful way of setting up. These gentling men who are for the State only people that are educated and higher no Six Nations' capacity whatever and higher

words, the only men that you saw here were of the Six Nations, the made these treaties which were handed down to this generation.

We have carried on these traditions and laws, and it is being carried on continually. You have called on different men from every source white men and all. I understand that this question was to be existed of the Six Nations. Now you are asking the State of New York the Six Nations, and here are the men that are officially opposed this question.

In other words, once the State takes it over, that means we are diminished, absolutely ruined. There is no confederacy any longer

That is the reason why these gentlemen here, the State officials and Government officials want to take us over there, as though we will criminals, good for nothing, and we ought to have the law. Therefore no such thing as that. I want to tell you that the Indians are peaceful people living in these reservations.

Furthermore, I want to say that you don't need any special laws legislate over the Indians. The State of New York has passed a life to entertain Indian cases. What more do you want? All we need to do after an Indian gets into trouble, they just take it over into the State court and try it according to the Indian law.

Senator Ecron. After the crime is committed.
Reverend Crouse. The Federal court is there—the seven

crimes. What more do you want? This instrument is just similarly to throw us and dump us into the State. That is all, nothing short of that. That is the way to break up the Indians so they won't have to pay any of these tremendous claims that the Indians have.

Who are the Indians that are going to sign these titles if you doing have the Six Nations? Then if you say that the Indians whenging made these treaties, when these treaties were consummated we half all the territory clear to the Ohio Valley, is it not then that your tills.

tones from these treaties?

It specifically states under the treaty of 1784 and gives us this right to maintain in our own territory as a sovereign people. Now you are going to give it over to the State.

Shator Ecroy. I don't know, Reverend, whether we are or not. Reverend Crouss. Well, you better not.

Eduator Ecron. We are here to get all the information on both sides. Rould like to let you continue, but we must bring this meeting to a case. I am very sorry.

Referend CROUSE. Here is the State legislature. They say, "You find we have been giving them free roads, education, and so on under instructory." All of these resources are being brought, from the 18,000, "Waters in the State of New York. You know the license which got into the State treasury amounts to millions of dollars, just feathed game, to say nothing about the fishery, and it is within that lifting that these white men are getting rich on and living in that free wealth, which belonged to the New York Indians.

When then, you say that the Indians, the poor Indians, they ought to boild roads. They ought to build roads. They ought to build roads. They fine the reservation for their own use. They go through themselves. I can hardly get onto the road myself because of the stream of white men.

Furthermore I want to say to you that we are living on the reservafin just as peacefully and just as good and just as fine as any other

finantity.

Senator Ecron. I am sure you are law-abiding citizens, and we streety glad that you could be here this afternoon, we are pleased to an you, and I am sorry that the time is up.

Fran going to give Mr. Benedict 5 minutes. He has promised to miplete his testimony in 5 minutes, so I am going to remind Mr. Enedict when the 5 minutes are up.

"This is all very interesting to me. I could go on indefinitely, if we take time, but I am sorry we haven't.

Will you give your name to the reporter?

NATEMENT OF ERNEST BENEDICT, ST. REGIS RESERVATION

Whr. Benedict. I am Ernest Benedict, St. Regis Reservation. I wish togisty that the Indians, the Mohawks of St. Regis Reservation do not consider themselves as members or a part of New York State. That it is opinion that is held by our chiefs of the Six Nation Confederacy, and so I believe that the chiefs with all object with me to the term Efficians of New York."

Mow on the 5th day of January 1948 a general council was held on the St. Regis Reservation at which this resolution was adopted by the members of the reservation:

We the undersigned, adult members of the Mohawk Nation who recognize for are no signing or Six Nation Confederacy as our legal and sovereign government, strongly oppose the enactment of Senate bills 1683, 1686, and 1687 in accounts of the United States of America.

Jur opinions are contained in the protest which has been adopted the Grand Council of the Six Nation Confederacy, and that is the fiest that you have heard and is on your record. On this protest the people have signed there are 33 names which have been signed open council, and there are additional names that would be on this fiest if the weather had been less severe.

Senator Ecron. Do you want to file those names, Mr. Bened with the committee?

In the communes! Mr. Benefice I wonder would the committee desire the names Senator Ecron. Yes; if you want to leave them, or we will be file them with the committee as part of your testimony

Mr. Benedict. That is the original and we would like to have

for our files.

We will take care of that. Senator Ecros.

First, what have the Indians done so very wrong that the Sia must be given jurisdiction at this time? For over a hundred ve up where Indians will lose rights and privileges under these bills reasons why this 1683 has come up at this time when, as you he heard, the Six Nations are just coming alive to their claims, Mr. Benedict. Now there have been certain specific questions of the Indians have been living beside the people of New York S and there has been very remarkably little trouble, and those that op the bills and those that are in favor of the bills have both testiffer this hearing that there has been very little trouble; that the Indi are naturally law-abiding people, and so that there must be o also have come aware that there has been a United States bill pa whereby they could make some of those claims.

Now if New York State gets jurisdiction, of course, the State is can apply to the reservations. The Indians would be hampered

the State laws in presenting their case.

through their lands and the free use of the harbors and rivers adjoin and within their respective tracts of lands for the passing and secur in article 5 which states: "And the Six Nations and each of the will forever allow to the people of the United States a free pass of vessels and boats, and liberty to land their cargoes where necess Now as far as S. 1686 is concerned, in this treaty, there is a paragr or their safety.".

And this had been used, and the Indians have abided by this pa graph, this sentence, and I believe that the \$4,500 or so that Indians are receiving each year is a very small fee to be paid for it

privilege of free use of harbors and rivers of the Indians.

ing herein contained shall be so construed as subjecting the lar within any Indian reservation in the State of New York to alienal of their tribal lands," the bill does say so now, but we do not kn Now although S. 1687 says as it stands today, "Provided that no what it will say when it comes through the Congress.

a reputation of changing every bill that comes through it. You never know. Senator Ecron. I agree.

wording of this bill, that would prevent the passage of such laws alie Mr. Brnedon. There is also no guarantee heroin contained, in future Congress may come along and legislate taxation over the dians and make it possible to alienate any tribal rights that the Indi ating the tribal rights of the Indian by any future Congress, may have.

"at any time any other confederate lords choose to submit to the is and regulations made by other people he is no longer in but out off Now the Six Nations also have a constitution and these men kn t and abide by it, and one of the provisions of the constitution is that confederacy and shall be called alienated themselves. He shall for

ordship title together with his birthrights and likewise if any of r people submit to the laws and regulations made by other people, hall forfeit his birthrights. Thereafter he shall have no interest or Such will be in in the confederacy and territory. Be firm so that if a treaty fall our arms it shall not separate us or cause us to lose. strength of the union."

ject to the laws of the State of New York, and as such this Congress [want to thank all of They are not ino right to regulate the internal affairs of the Six Nations Indians. Senator Ecron. Thank you, Mr. Benedict. I want to thank all of i for your patience and your good humor and your orderliness. his is the Six Nation Confederacy which claims that.

Whereupon, at 5 p. m., on March 10, 1948, the committee was adhe committee will now be adjourned until 10 a. m., Thursday. med, to reconvene at 10 a. m. on Thursday, March 11, 1948.